#### Contract No:

This document was prepared in conjunction with work accomplished under Contract No. DE-AC09-08SR22470 with the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) Office of Environmental Management (EM).

#### **Disclaimer:**

This work was prepared under an agreement with and funded by the U.S. Government. Neither the U.S. Government or its employees, nor any of its contractors, subcontractors or their employees, makes any express or implied:

- 1) warranty or assumes any legal liability for the accuracy, completeness, or for the use or results of such use of any information, product, or process disclosed; or
- 2) representation that such use or results of such use would not infringe privately owned rights; or
- 3) endorsement or recommendation of any specifically identified commercial product, process, or service.

Any views and opinions of authors expressed in this work do not necessarily state or reflect those of the United States Government, or its contractors, or subcontractors.



# Proton Nuclear Magnetic Resonance (H NMR) of Glycolate in Real Waste:

# Developing and Testing Analytical Methods for the Savannah River Site Liquid Waste System

T. L. White F. F. Fondeur C. J. Coleman D. P. DiPrete B. B. Looney May 2021 SRNL-STI-2021-00267, Revision 0

SRNL.DOE.GOV

#### DISCLAIMER

This work was prepared under an agreement with and funded by the U.S. Government. Neither the U.S. Government or its employees, nor any of its contractors, subcontractors or their employees, makes any express or implied:

- 1. warranty or assumes any legal liability for the accuracy, completeness, or for the use or results of such use of any information, product, or process disclosed; or
- 2. representation that such use or results of such use would not infringe privately owned rights; or
- 3. endorsement or recommendation of any specifically identified commercial product, process, or service.

Any views and opinions of authors expressed in this work do not necessarily state or reflect those of the United States Government, or its contractors, or subcontractors.

#### Printed in the United States of America

#### Prepared for U.S. Department of Energy

SRNL-STI-2021-00267 Revision 0

**Keywords:** *Glycolate Glycolic acid Nuclear Magnetic Resonance* 

**Retention:** Permanent

# Proton Nuclear Magnetic Resonance (H NMR) of Glycolate in Real Waste: Developing and Testing Analytical Methods for the Savannah River Site Liquid Waste System

T. L. White F. F. Fondeur C. J. Coleman D. P. DiPrete B. B. Looney

May 2021



Prepared for the U.S. Department of Energy under contract number DE-AC09-08SR22470.

OPERATED BY SAVANNAH RIVER NUCLEAR SOLUTIONS

# **REVIEWS AND APPROVALS**

#### AUTHORS:

T. L. White, Analytical Research & Development	Date
F. F. Fondeur, Chemical Processing Technology	Date
C. J. Coleman, Analytical Research & Development	Date
D. P. DiPrete, Analytical Research and Development	Date
B. B. Looney, Environmental Restoration Tec	Date
TECHNICAL REVIEW:	
S. C. Hunter, Reviewed per E7 2.60	Date
APPROVAL:	
M. L. Whitehead, Manager Analytical Research & Development	Date
S. D. Fink, Director Chemical Processing Technology	Date
F. M. Pennebaker, Manager Chemical Processing Technology	Date
T. H. Huff, Manager DWPF/Saltstone Facility Engineering	Date
J. E. Occhipinti, Manager Tank Farm Facility Engineering	Date
R. T. McNew, Manager Flowsheet Development & Facility Integration	Date

#### **PREFACE OR ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

The authors would like to acknowledge Stephanie Craig for ion chromatography analyses, Shirley McCollum for help with Nuclear Magnetic Resonance (NMR) samples, Mike Hay for providing tank data, and Nathan Wyeth for help with Inductively Coupled Plasma Emission Spectroscopy (ICPES) analyses. Thank you for your contributions to this report.

## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

In preparation for implementing the Nitric-Glycolic (NG) acid flowsheet for the Savannah River Site (SRS) Liquid Waste System (LWS), analytical methods for determining glycolate at low concentration, below 10 mg/L in radioactive samples, are requested to support system management and safety. Previously, Savannah River National Laboratory (SRNL) developed, tested, and deployed an ion chromatography (IC) method which performed well for samples with low to moderate ionic strength. That previous work also included a scoping effort to determine if an alternate analytical strategy using proton nuclear magnetic resonance (H NMR) would complement and extend the capabilities of the IC method. Use of H NMR for quantitative analysis, in this case to quantify glycolate at low concentrations in liquid waste, was an SRNL innovation. The H NMR scoping results were promising, indicating that the method could expand SRNL's capabilities for glycolate analysis in LWS samples to higher ionic strength tanks/solutions.

SRNL has now developed, refined, and demonstrated the H NMR method for glycolate analysis in high ionic strength LWS tank solutions, such as those that feed the 2H and 3H Evaporators for quantifying glycolate and identifying select other organic solutes. This method uses a sample preparation protocol to lower sample dose and activity by stripping Cs and Sr from the samples. This step also removes other radioactive and paramagnetic elements leading to safer sample handling and improved sensitivity. Additionally, the sample viscosity is lowered by pH adjustment increasing signal sensitivity. Several variants of the H NMR method were developed and tested (providing a range of target sensitivities). In the most sensitive variants, samples are pH adjusted with nitric acid in heavy water ( $D_2O$ ) to below 0.1 M total base and undergo multiple crystalline silicotitanate (CST)/monosodium titanate (MST) strikes with filtration through a polyethersulfone (PES) filter. Use of  $D_2O$  enables the instrument to overcome magnetic drift, termed instrument lock, supporting a high number of scans per sample. Using the locked strategy for Tank 38, a Limit of Detection (LOD) of 1 mg/L with a Limit of Quantitation (LOQ) of 5 mg/L was achieved in a concentrated sample from the 2H Evaporator system. Similar results were observed for Tank 22.

SRNL also demonstrated the NMR method may also be applied to identify and quantify other organic compounds in high ionic strength solutions. Analysis of simulated 6 M Na waste samples containing varying concentrations of methanol were analyzed by NMR and an LOQ of 6 mg/L and LOD of 2 mg/L were determined. The simulated waste was selected as a challenging matrix for methanol determination and the results indicated the methodology has applicability to real waste samples.

The H NMR method for analysis of glycolate is a scientific advancement that provides a viable tool for characterizing LWS samples. The research demonstrated that the method extends the capabilities of SRNL to quantify glycolate to a wider range of LWS conditions with increased sensitivity compared with IC. The expanded portfolio of methods, including both IC and H NMR, provides more options to engineers for characterizing, understanding, and managing the flowsheet and LWS operations. For low to moderated ionic strength samples with glycolate concentrations at 10 to 50 mg/L, IC provides data more rapidly and at a lower cost. H NMR provides the capability to analyze higher ionic strength solutions and similar sensitivity when analyzed without the D<sub>2</sub>O lock. The H NMR method provides an improvement in sensitivity when performed using the D<sub>2</sub>O lock, longer run times, and standard addition protocols. Prior to deployment of this method for glycolic acid flowsheet transition samples, procedures will need to be developed and finalized.

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

LIST OF FIGURES
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONSx
1.0 Introduction
1.1 Scope and Background1
1.2 Analytical Strategy and Explanation
1.3 Glycolate
2.0 Experimental Procedure
2.1 Summary Simulant and Waste Tanks Examined
2.2 Bruker 300 MHz Ultrashield AVANCE Spectrometer
2.3 Scoping Studies in Simulated Waste7
2.4 General Ion Exchange Strike Protocol7
2.5 Glycolate in LWS samples
3.0 Results and Discussion
3.1 Use of H NMR as a Scanning Tool11
3.2 High Ionic Strength Simulant Spiked with 50 mg/L Glycolate12
3.3 Methanol Analysis
3.4 Titanite Ion Exchange Media used to Lower Dose Rate and Activity of H NMR Samples13
3.5 Development of High Ionic Strength Sample Preparation Protocol - Concerns with Filtration Media
and Number of NMR Scans14
3.6 Adjusting pH of High Ionic Strength Samples to Lower Viscosity and Adding D <sub>2</sub> O to Lock the
Magnet
3.7 Tank 22 Glycolate Analysis no pH Adjustment21
3.8 Tank 37 Glycolate Analysis with pH Adjustment with Nitric Acid/D <sub>2</sub> O23
3.9 Tank 38 SAM Glycolate Analysis with pH Adjustment
3.10 Tank LWS Sample Logistics
4.0 Conclusions
5.0 Recommendations, Path Forward or Future Work
6.0 References
Appendix A . Scoping H NMR Simulant Samples Preparation Sheets: Metal Removal, Varying Molarity, Methanol Samples, and SAM Samples

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 2-1: 6 M Simulated Waste Used for Initial Testing	5
Table 2-2: Tanks Examined	6
Table 3-1: Simple Test Simulant for pH Adjustment PES Filter Protocol	19

# **LIST OF FIGURES**

Figure 1-1: Tanks Feeding the 2H and 3H Evaporators
Figure 1-2: Sample Preparation Strategy for H NMR Analysis
Figure 1-3: Archetype Standard Addition Method Plot
Figure 1-4: Glycolate Form Under Basic Conditions with the Two Protons Used to Quantify by H NMR in Red
Figure 2-1: Example of Bruker 300 MHz Ultrashield Avance NMR Spectrometer with the Magnet on the Left and the Console on the Right
Figure 2-2: Schematic of Ion Exchange Treatment of Tank Waste Samples
Figure 2-3: Operation Variables of H NMR Experiments
Figure 3-1: Visual Demonstration of the Need to Dilute (500:1) High Nitrate Concentration Tank Samples <sup>19</sup> 10
Figure 3-2: Examples of Glycolate Chelating a Metal Preventing Free Rotation of the Sigma Bonds (Box A Contains Two Observable Hydrogens)
Figure 3-3: H NMR Used as a Screening Tool for Identifying Hydrogen Containing Compounds by Functional Group
Figure 3-4: Unlocked H NMR Spectra Showing Glycolate at 50 mg/L in Simulated Waste Increasing in Sensitivity as the Hydroxide Concentration and Viscosity Decrease with Dilution
Figure 3-5: Unlocked H NMR Analysis of Waste Simulant (2.46 M OH, 6 M Na) Spiked with Three Concentrations of Glycolate (Scans = 16, 12 Seconds a Scan)
Figure 3-6: Plot of Cesium Removal (CSR) Decontamination Factor on Various Evaporator Feed Tanks
Figure 3-7: Tank 37, Tank 22, and a Control Filtered Through Cellulose Nitrate Filter Media - the Green Circles Show no Interference in Tank 22 and Interference in Tank 37
Figure 3-8 Filter Media Exposed to 0.1 M, 1.0 M, and 3.0 M NaOH Where Nylon is Baseline Resolved at 3.9 ppm Where Glycolate CH2 Response Appears
Figure 3-9: Multiple Tank 22 Samples with Increasing Concentrations of Glycolate (A) + (Scan = 32, 9 Seconds per Scan)

Figure 3-10: Multiple Tank 22 (HTF-22-20-69) Samples Where the 5 mg/L Glycolate Spike Increases S/N with More Scans
Figure 3-11 Multiple Tank 22 Samples with Increasing Concentrations of Glycolate (A) Where the 5, 10, and 25 mg/L Samples Broadened due to Applied Magnetic Field Drift or Loss of "Shim"
Figure 3-12 Schematic for High Ionic Strength Tank Sample Preparation for H NMR19
Figure 3-13: Analysis of Simple Hydroxide Simulant Containing 64 mg/L Glycolate and 40 mg/L Acetate After pH adjustment and Four Ion Exchange Strikes – no Loss of Glycolate
Figure 3-14: Simple Test Simulant (1.25 mL) with D <sub>2</sub> O (0.25 mL) Analyzed by H NMR After pH Adjustment and Four Ion Exchange Strikes with PES Filtration as Shown in Figure 3-1220
Figure 3-15: Standard Addition Method Unlocked H NMR Analysis (32 Scans, 9 s)21
Figure 3-16: SAM in Tank 22 using Benzilic Acid as an Internal Standard
Figure 3-17: Tank 22 Locked SAM for Glycolate Analysis (32 Scans, 9 s)
Figure 3-18: Tank 37 pH Adjustment Protocol
Figure 3-19: Tank 37 LWS sample analyzed by H NMR24
Figure 3-20: Tank 37 LWS sample (1) Analyzed Locked for a Long Period (4 h)24
Figure 3-21: Tank 38 Sample Glycolate Analysis Protocol
Figure 3-22: Multiple Tank 38 LWS Samples Spike with Increasing Concentration of Glycolate25
Figure 3-23: Tank 38 LWS sample SAM result
Figure 3-24: Tank 38 LWS Sample (Scans = 1800 @ 9 Seconds per Scan)27

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AMP	Ammonium molybdophosphate-polyacrylonitrile
CN	cellulose nitrate
CPC	Chemical Processing Cell
Cs	cesium
CSSX	Caustic side solvent extraction
CST	crystalline silicotitanate
CSTF	Concentration, Storage, and Transfer Facilities
CU	containment unit
$D_2O$	Heavy Water
DSA	Documented Safety Analysis
DWPF	Defense Waste Processing Facility
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
H NMR	proton Nuclear Magnetic Resonance
IC	ion chromatography
ICP ES	Inductively Coupled Plasma Emission Spectroscopy
IEC	International Electrotechnical Commission
ISO	International Organization for Standardization
LOD	limit of detection
LOQ	limit of quantitation
LWS	Liquid Waste System
MST	monosodium titanate
NG	Nitric-glycolic acid
NIST	National Institute of Standards and Technology
NMR	Nuclear Magnetic Resonance
PES	Polyethersulfone
QA	Quality Assurance
RCT	Recycle Collection Tank
SAM	Standard Addition Method
SRNL	Savannah River National Laboratory
SRS	Savannah River Site
S/N	signal to noise ratio
Sr	strontium
TTQAP	Task Technical and Quality Assurance Plan
TTR	Technical Task Request
WATERGATE	Water Suppression by Gradient Tailored Excitation

#### **1.0 Introduction**

#### 1.1 Scope and Background

In preparation for implementing the NG acid flowsheet for the SRS LWS, analytical methods for determining glycolate at low concentration are desired to support system management and safety. Previous work documented that the IC method performed well for samples with low to moderate ionic strength.<sup>1</sup> That work also included a scoping effort to determine if an alternate analytical strategy using H NMR would complement and extend the capabilities of the IC method. The H NMR scoping results indicated that the method had the potential to expand glycolate analysis in LWS samples to higher ionic strength tanks/solutions. The scope of this work is to develop innovative proton NMR techniques, including demonstrating ion exchange decontamination protocols needed for application of the technique to real waste samples.

Part of radioactive waste processing at SRS uses formic acid to reduce oxidized (Hg<sup>2+</sup>) to more volatile elemental Hg for steam striping, collecting, and disposal. Under acidic conditions found in the Chemical Processing Cell (CPC) at the Defense Waste Processing Facility (DWPF), formic acid has a much higher hydrogen generation rate than an alternative reductant, glycolic acid.<sup>2</sup> Thus, an NG acid flowsheet has been developed utilizing glycolic acid with the benefit of easing the need for headspace monitoring requirements for hydrogen and ammonia at DWPF. Low concentrations of glycolate are conservatively assumed to be in the recycle stream, which will collect in the Recycle Collection Tank (RCT). The DWPF recycle stream collected in the RCT has a distinct pathway to the LWS waste tanks that feed the 2H and 3H Evaporator. This route involves transfer of the DWPF recycle to Tank 22 in the Concentration, Storage, and Transfer Facilities (CSTF) followed by transfer to the LWS tank farm/evaporators (Figure 1-1).



Figure 1-1: Tanks Feeding the 2H and 3H Evaporators

Under caustic tank waste conditions, researchers at SRNL demonstrated thermolytic degradation of glycolate leading to the evolution of hydrogen not seen with formic acid.<sup>3</sup> A permanganate oxidation process has been developed to treat and reduce the concentration of glycolate in the recycle stream prior to transfer the CSTF. Analytical techniques for the determination of glycolate in low mg/L concentrations are required to support the NG acid flowsheet.

There is a desire to decrease detection limits for glycolate in high ionic strength samples from the tanks feeding the 2H and 3H Evaporators as driven by the Documented Safety Analysis (DSA) under development for the Tank Farm. H NMR is a useful tool to verify the presence of carboxylic acid compounds in water. Several literature articles<sup>4</sup> from the food industry use this method to identify and quantify carboxylic acids. The SRNL has successfully used this analytical method<sup>1</sup> on low dose (6E07 dpm/mL Cs-137) radioactive condensate returned to Tank 22 with no sample dilution during glycolate measurements for DWPF. The protocol to be used uses 1) CST/ MST strikes to lower the dose rate, 2) standard addition method (SAM) using glycolate,<sup>5</sup> and 3) H NMR analysis to identify organic compounds (e.g. methanol, glycolate, aromatics, etc.) and quantify glycolate. The H NMR experiment relies on Water Suppression by Gradient Tailor Excitation (WATERGATE)<sup>6</sup> to suppress a large water signal in the spectrum. An LOQ was determined for 2H or 3H Evaporator high ionic strength feed tanks based on the SAM method as described by the Task Technical and Quality Assurance Plan (TTQAP) with a Functional Classification of Safety Class<sup>7</sup>.

#### 1.2 Analytical Strategy and Explanation

Samples from many of the tanks that feed the 2H and 3H Evaporators (Figure 1-1) require their dose rate and activity lowered for safe handling when analyzing by H NMR. Measurable concentrations of glycolate are not expected to be currently present in the tanks feeding the 2H and 3H Evaporator since the NG acid flowsheet has not been implemented at DWPF<sup>8</sup>. Thus, a split sample strategy using glycolate spikes of known concentration was used to confirm the H NMR method could correctly identify and quantify glycolate in tank waste. Each tank sample received in the Shielded Cells was equally portioned into aliquots with various concentration levels of glycolate added and an internal standard. Samples analyzed by the NMR need to be free of solids for optimal field homogeneity and low in viscosity ( $\sim 1$  CPS) for maximum resolution. Samples were batch treated with titanate ion-exchangers<sup>9</sup> (CST and/or MST) and filtered to remove the main contributors to dose rate, cesium and strontium. Additionally, paramagnetic elements, actinides, and lanthanides, were removed. The final solution was particle free and low in activity. Figure 1-2 shows the general strategy used where steps in the yellow box occur in the cells and steps in the green box occur in a containment unit (CU). Figures 3-16, 3-18, and 3-21 in the report contain more details that arose as the method was developed. These details include number of titanate strikes to lower dose rate, pH adjustments to lower viscosity and improve cesium decontamination factors, addition of D<sub>2</sub>O to prevent magnet drift, and addition of an internal standard to track sample dilution.



#### Figure 1-2: Sample Preparation Strategy for H NMR Analysis

To quantify glycolate, four samples for H NMR analysis are generated from the one tank sample using the standard addition method<sup>5</sup> (SAM). Glycolate is spiked into three of the samples in increasing concentration, the four samples are analyzed for glycolate, and the peak heights are graphed (peak height vs spike amount). The output of a hypothetical SAM quantification is shown in Figure 1-3 where linear regression is used to determine the glycolate concentration at the x-axis. The sample/spike table describes the concentrations of the spikes. Peak heights corresponding to the nuclear spin relaxation resonance of the hydrogens (Figure 1-3) on the glycolate molecule are plotted versus the concentration of the spike (mg/L) added. The value at the x-axis is negative and reported as an absolute value in mg/L. The 2-sigma error is where the green error line intersects the x-axis above and below the x-axis concentration estimate.



#### Archetype Standard Addition Plot

Figure 1-3: Archetype Standard Addition Method Plot

#### 1.3 Glycolate

Glycolic acid is a two-carbon alpha hydroxy carboxylic acid that exists as glycolate in caustic tank waste as shown in Figure 1-4. The (red) hydrogens are observed at 3.95 ppm as a singlet and quantified by measuring the peak height on the H NMR spectrum. The reported pKa of the carboxylic acid is  $3.8^{10}$  in water and will be slightly lower in high ionic strength solutions (up to 0.5 pKa units lower).<sup>11</sup> The two methylene hydrogens (pKa > 25)<sup>12</sup> and the hydrogen attached to the alcohol (pKa > 15) are visible in the H NMR. The weak acid compound exists as a single anion in alkaline tank waste (pH~14). Glycolate is highly soluble in basic solution and is expected to remain soluble in the tank waste supernate. Solids and high viscosity can interfere with optimal H NMR analyses, so each sample was filtered (0.45-micron filter) and diluted or pH adjusted as necessary.



#### Figure 1-4: Glycolate Form Under Basic Conditions with the Two Protons Used to Quantify by H NMR in Red

#### 2.0 Experimental Procedure

This study was initiated through a Technical Task Request (TTR)<sup>7a</sup>/TTQAP<sup>7b</sup> with a Functional Classification of Safety Class. The work and documentation were performed in a manner compliant with Quality Assurance (QA) requirements. Requirements for performing reviews of technical reports and the extent of review are established in Manual E7 2.60<sup>13</sup>. For SRNL documents, the extent and type of review was accomplished using the SRNL Technical Report Design Checklist.<sup>14</sup> Records for this work are contained in electronic notebook.<sup>15</sup> Throughout this document glycolate and glycolic acid are used where glycolate exists in basic solutions and glycolic acid exists in acidic solutions. For instance, the eluent used for the IC analysis is basic KOH and the analyte exists as glycolate. The pedigree of the glycolate standards used was International Organization for Standardization (ISO) Guide 34, ISO/International Electrotechnical Commission (IEC) 17025 and Certified to ISO 9001 National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) traceable.

#### 2.1 Summary Simulant and Waste Tanks Examined

This section lists the simulated waste and the tank samples analyzed. The SAM H NMR method was demonstrated on the 6 M Simulated Waste described in Table 2-1 using methanol and glycolate. The glycolate was also examined in 1 M, 2 M, 3 M, 4 M, and 5 M Na waste simulant to determine sensitivity. Several tank samples were examined to develop a useable analytical protocol by scrutinizing the ramification of the filter media/titanate, pH adjustments, and D<sub>2</sub>O locking compound addition on glycolate quantification. Tank samples examined are shown in Table 2-2.

Analyte	Molarity (M)	Analyte	Molarity (M)
$Na^+$	6.29	AlO <sub>2</sub> -	0.245
$\mathrm{K}^+$	0.0150	$C_2O_4^{2-}$	7.97E-03
$Cs^+$ (cold)	4.28E-04	PO4 <sup>3-</sup>	7.03E-03
$Zn^{2+}$	1.18E-04	MoO <sub>4</sub> <sup>2-</sup>	8.37E-05
$\mathrm{Sr}^{2+}$	9.95E-05	NO <sub>3</sub> -	2.21
Cu <sup>2+</sup>	2.56E-05	NO <sub>2</sub> -	0.600
$\mathrm{Sn}^{2+}$	1.95E-05	Cl-	2.94E-02
Free OH	2.46	SO4 <sup>2-</sup>	0.164
CO3 <sup>2-</sup>	0.180	F-	3.37E-02
Density	1.2494 g/mL		

Table 2-1: 6 M Simulated Waste Used for Initial Testing

Tank	Identifier	Matrix	Na, M	OH, M	Total base, M	Density, g/mL
22	HTF-22-20-69	Caustic Supernate	0.6 estimate	0.13	0.15 estimate	1.03
22	HTF-22-20-91	Caustic Supernate	0.6 estimate	0.13	0.15 estimate	1.03
30	HTF-30-20-32	Caustic Supernate	14.9	9.38	10.1	1.52
32	HTF-32-20-29	Caustic Supernate	13.3	7.37	8.21	1.49
37	HTF-37-20-25	Caustic Supernate	13.2	7.35	8.03	1.50
37	HTF-37-20-26	Caustic Supernate	13.4	7.31	7.47	1.50
37	HTF-37-20-90	Caustic Supernate	9.26	4.01	4.87	1.38
38	HTF-38-20-62	Caustic Supernate	4.24	1.29	1.79	1.18
38	HTF-38-20-103	Caustic Supernate	2.83	0.69	1.07	1.14
38	HTF-38-20-104	Caustic Supernate	7.24	2.31	3.19	1.35

Table 2-2: Tanks Examined

#### 2.2 Bruker 300 MHz Ultrashield AVANCE Spectrometer

A 1.5 mL of filtered (0.45 micron) waste or simulant sample is pipetted into a Sigma-Aldrich Norell Select Series 5 mm NMR tube maintaining the outside of the tube contamination free. The tube is securely capped and then loaded into the top of the NMR magnet for analysis (left item in Figure 2-1). For a SAM analysis, all four samples are analyzed in succession with the magnet unlocked. The H NMR experiment WATERGATE (Water Suppression by Gradient Tailored Excitation) was applied to suppress the large water signal at 5.1 ppm in the aqueous samples. This method relies on applying a gradient spin echo technique to separate the water magnetization (by diffusing it with two gradients) from other signals<sup>6a</sup>. A hard 90-degree pulse is applied to magnetize the water followed by a 2 ms gradient pulse (a sine-shaped gradient of 50 mT/m was applied to diffuse it). Lastly, a train of pulses set at different angles acts as a 180-degree pulse for everything else in the sample except for water. The delay between the pulses was 355  $\mu$ s, the spectral width was 72,000Hz, and the time domain was 8K data points (the acquisition time was 56 ms). Figure 2-1 is a photograph of the instrumentation used.



Figure 2-1: Example of Bruker 300 MHz Ultrashield Avance NMR Spectrometer with the Magnet on the Left and the Console on the Right

#### 2.3 Scoping Studies in Simulated Waste

Prior to Shielded Cells work, the caustic, high ionic strength simulated waste shown in Table 2-1 was utilized to test and improve the H NMR method through scoping studies. Appendix A contains the Research and Development directions for testing 1) SAM of a non-chelating analyte methanol, 2) SAM of glycolate, 3) intensity of the glycolate peak versus hydroxide molarity, and 4) metal removal strategies that could chelate glycolate including ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) strike, Biotage silica thiol strike, and OnGuard II H<sup>+</sup> cartridge treatment. This work demonstrated an initial LOQ near 50 mg/L.

#### 2.4 General Ion Exchange Strike Protocol

Appendix C describes the CST/MST strike protocol used for each tank. This protocol was most effective when the total base of the sample was lowered to below 0.1 M closely matching the total base concentration in Tank 22. Figure 2-2 is the sample treatment performed to obtain the final sample contained in an H NMR tube ready for analysis. Samples above 0.5 M total base are adjusted to below 0.1 M with nitric acid and  $D_2O$  (15%v/v). At this lower base concentration, the CST/MST strike more effectively removes 1) Cs and Sr, 2) actinides and lanthanides, and 3) paramagnetic elements such as iron. Safe handling practices are met with treated samples exhibiting a lower dose rate and activity. Additionally, removing paramagnetic elements benefits H NMR sensitivity for glycolate.



Figure 2-2: Schematic of Ion Exchange Treatment of Tank Waste Samples

#### 2.5 Glycolate in LWS samples

The SAM data generated by the H NMR is contained in Appendix D for radioactive waste samples. Samples from tanks with total base above 1 M (Table 2-2) such as Tanks 30, 32, 37, and 38 were pH adjusted to below 0.1 M with nitric acid while Tank 22 (near 0.1 M) was not pH adjusted.  $D_2O$  was added as a locking agent to samples intended for long analysis times. Figure 2-3 is a legend of how the samples were analyzed and will be used throughout the report. Internal standard was added to each sample as a means of ensuring correct dilutions. Initially, acetic acid was used but H NMR analysis of caustic blanks showed acetate present as an impurity. The internal standard was then changed to benzilic acid.

# **H NMR Instrument Operation Key**

# • D<sub>2</sub>O frequency locked

- D<sub>2</sub>O dilutes sample (15% v/v)
- Can fine tune <u>applied</u> magnetic field (B<sub>o</sub>) at sample for long run times increasing sensitivity
- Long runtimes per sample makes the standard addition method (SAM) experiment very long (12+ hours)

# • D<sub>2</sub>O frequency unlocked

- No sample dilution by D<sub>2</sub>O
- Applied magnetic field ( $B_o$ ) is constant for ~ 1-2 hrs

# • Short H NMR cumulative scans time

- Under five minutes a sample
- Long H NMR cumulative scans time
  - Longer than an hour a sample

# Legend/Picture









#### Figure 2-3: Operation Variables of H NMR Experiments

#### **3.0 Results and Discussion**

Glycolate has been observed in Hanford waste tanks where the complexant was disposed (8.8 x 10<sup>5</sup> kg) and, to a much lesser extent, generated in-tank from the aging of other complexants<sup>16</sup>. Tank waste samples are generally analyzed using IC<sup>17</sup> with water dilution. SRS waste tanks have not received glycolate from onsite processing<sup>18</sup> but do receive formate. IC is used at SRS to quantify glycolate in tank waste solutions. IC performs well for solutions with low to moderate ionic strength, such as samples from Tank 22, providing practical quantitation limits in the range of 5 to 10 mg/L. However, high ionic strength degrades the IC peak shape and necessitates higher sample dilution and lower sensitivity. The IC detection limits for samples from the tanks feeding the 2H and 3H Evaporators are generally 500 mg/L and higher due to high concentrations of nitrate and required dilution factors.<sup>1</sup> Figure 3-1 visually explains the dilemma with high nitrate concentration leading to a large peak that interferes with the glycolate peak. To correct the problem, samples need to be diluted to a point that the interference is minimized, raising the detection limit. Nitrate lacks hydrogen atoms and does not appear in the H NMR spectrum. The invisible nature of the high concentration anions and cations to H NMR analysis is the scientific basis of the H NMR method and prompted the testing and development of this analytical tool for glycolate determination.

- A = glycolate peak with high nitrate peak correctly diluted
- **B** = glycolate peak with high nitrate peak needs dilution



Figure 3-1: Visual Demonstration of the Need to Dilute (500:1) High Nitrate Concentration Tank Samples<sup>19</sup>

Initial scoping use of the H NMR method for glycolate analysis targeted a sample from the SRS tank farm, Tank 22, that was relatively low in ionic strength, dose rate (Cs 6E07 dpm/mL), and hydroxide (>0.1 M). This work<sup>1</sup> showed glycolate could be detected in an undiluted Tank 22 solution to an LOQ of 10 mg/L. The work in this report applies the H NMR analytical protocol to SRS tank farm samples that are higher in ionic strength, dose rate, and hydroxide concentration while attempting to maintain a similar LOQ. Several issues can potentially affect the sensitivity of the analysis for glycolate such as 1) chelation preventing free rotation of the glycolate molecule<sup>20</sup>, 2) viscosity, 3) solids, and 4) dose rate. Figure 3-2 shows two examples of how glycolate chelates a metal preventing free rotation of the molecule and broadening the H NMR signal.



Figure 3-2: Examples of Glycolate Chelating a Metal Preventing Free Rotation of the Sigma Bonds (Box A Contains Two Observable Hydrogens)

#### 3.1 Use of H NMR as a Scanning Tool

The H NMR can be used to scan for other organics leading to the identification of other compounds if they are present. Figure 3-3 shows several hydrogen-containing functional groups that would be visible at single digit mg/L concentrations if present in the sample. A Tank 37 spectrum is shown at the top of the figure as an example where prominent peaks have been identified. The spectrum is compared to a blank sample of similar hydroxide concentration to ensure impurities from processing are identified.



Figure 3-3: H NMR Used as a Screening Tool for Identifying Hydrogen Containing Compounds by Functional Group

#### 3.2 High Ionic Strength Simulant Spiked with 50 mg/L Glycolate

Samples high in viscosity and solids can affect relaxation times<sup>21</sup> for H NMR ( $t_1$  and  $t_2$ ) and lower sensitivity for compound quantification. Care is taken to ensure solids are not present during sample analysis. Figure 3-4 shows the overlay of five H NMR spectra where glycolate is present at 50 mg/L. As the hydroxide concentration decreases, the signal to noise of the CH<sub>2</sub> signal from glycolate increases due to a decrease in solution viscosity. Examples of NaOH, KOH, HCl, and KCl from the literature<sup>22</sup> are shown to the right of the H NMR spectra where these four compounds increase the viscosity of the solution as they increase in concentration. This phenomenon poses an issue when trying to quantify glycolate in the range of 1 to 10 mg/L. A standard addition method (SAM) was tested on a waste simulant (2.46 M OH, 6 M Na) higher in hydroxide concentration than previously tested Tank 22 H (~0.5 M OH) using the same concentration of glycolate spikes (10, 25 and 50 mg/L). The peak height of glycolate spikes of 25 and 10 mg/L could not be discerned causing the SAM to fail. Based on this data, a pH adjustment protocol was developed to lower the viscosity of high ionic strength tank waste samples (<0.5 M OH).



# Figure 3-4: Unlocked H NMR Spectra Showing Glycolate at 50 mg/L in Simulated Waste Increasing in Sensitivity as the Hydroxide Concentration and Viscosity Decrease with Dilution

Chelation of the glycolate complexant impacted sensitivity. A series of scoping experiments were performed on the waste simulant to improve signal to noise. Two strategies, (1) temperature and (2) cation removals/chelation, were investigated to prevent complexation from inhibiting free rotation of the atoms in glycolate. Each NMR spectrum was compared to the original spectrum of a 50 mg/L glycolate waste simulant prior to applying the treatment strategy. An H NMR sample tube containing 50 mg/L glycolate in simulated waste was heated and cooled to examine temperature effects. Useful signal-to-noise ratio (S/N) improvement was not observed. Additionally, pretreatment of the simulated waste sample (50 mg/L glycolate) with Agilent 2.5 cc OnGuard II H<sup>+</sup> cartridges, Biotage Silica Thiol (60 mg in 2 mL), and Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA; 25 mg in 2 mL) followed by H NMR analysis showed no significant improvement.

#### 3.3 Methanol Analysis

When 50 mg/L of methanol was analyzed in the same waste simulant used for the glycolate testing, the sensitivity remained relatively high compared to glycolate (Figure 3-5). There are likely a number of reasons for this difference; mainly, 1) methanol is not a complexant allowing for free rotation of the molecule in viscous solutions, 2) methanol has three protons instead of two protons, and 3) methanol (MW = 32 g/mol) molecular weight is about half as heavy as glycolate (MW = 76 g/mol) so approximately twice as many methanol molecules are present for the same mg/L concentration. Linear regression was used to determine a LOQ of 6.63 mg/L and an LOD of 2.19 mg/L as shown in Appendix B.



#### Figure 3-5: Unlocked H NMR Analysis of Waste Simulant (2.46 M OH, 6 M Na) Spiked with Three Concentrations of Glycolate (Scans = 16, 12 Seconds a Scan)

#### 3.4 Titanite Ion Exchange Media used to Lower Dose Rate and Activity of H NMR Samples

Radioactive tank waste requires the removal of Cs-137 and Sr-90 to significantly lower the dose rate and radioactivity for safe sample handling at the NMR instrument. Both MST for Sr-90 and other metals, and CST for Cs-137/Sr-90 have successfully been used to remove these radionuclides<sup>23</sup> from strongly alkaline salt solutions.<sup>24</sup> Using CST and MST in tandem is very effective<sup>23b</sup> and became the final protocol used to decontaminate radioactive samples after initial scoping testing. Other decontamination methodologies including the use of Caustic Side Solvent Extraction (CSSX) solvent, resorcinol/formaldehyde resin, zeolite, and Ammonium molybdophosphate-polyacrylonitrile (AMP) were a less viable option. These alternative methodologies had the potential to introduce organic impurities and/or would not effectively decontaminate cesium under alkaline conditions. The titanate results are summarized in Appendix C and Figure 3-6 highlights the improved decontamination of Cs and Sr after pH adjustment (red bars) to lower a hydroxide

concentration like Tank 22 (~0.1M OH green bar). Additionally, these ion exchange titanates will remove actinides, lanthanides, and paramagnetic elements like iron III. Technetium 99 is not affected by the treatment.



Overall CSR decontamination factor

#### Figure 3-6: Plot of Cesium Removal (CSR) Decontamination Factor on Various Evaporator Feed Tanks

#### 3.5 <u>Development of High Ionic Strength Sample Preparation Protocol – Concerns with Filtration Media</u> <u>and Number of NMR Scans</u>

SRNL personnel identified two resolvable issues with the analytical protocol that were 1) choice of the correct filter media and 2) loss of magnetic drift during long NMR scan times. Initial analysis of Tank 37 samples (HTF-37-20-25) showed impurities in the samples and blank (3 M NaOH treated the same as a sample with titanate strikes) using the protocol shown in Figure 1-2. The large response in the Tank 37 H NMR spectrum between 3.0 and 4.5 ppm in Figure 3-7 shows numerous compounds that interfere with the glycolate peak at 3.9 ppm. These compounds were not observed in the Tank 22 H spectrum which has a hydroxide concentration near 0.1 M while Tank 37 the hydroxide concentration was near 6 M, which was diluted 1 to 4 (1.5 M) prior to titanate strikes and filtration. The Tank 37 hydroxide solution caused degradation of the cellulose nitrate (CN) filter media.



Figure 3-7: Tank 37, Tank 22, and a Control Filtered Through Cellulose Nitrate Filter Media - the Green Circles Show no Interference in Tank 22 and Interference in Tank 37

CN and nylon filter media were exposed to varying concentration of NaOH as shown in Figure 3-8. Degradation of the CN occurred especially at high concentrations (>1 M) of hydroxide leading to a noisy baseline. Nylon showed no interference at 3.9 ppm where the glycolate  $CH_2$  shows a response under varied caustic conditions. Similarly, polyethersulfone (PES) filter media also showed no interference at 3.9 ppm when tested under caustic conditions and was the filter chosen for the final analytical protocol.



#### Figure 3-8 Filter Media Exposed to 0.1 M, 1.0 M, and 3.0 M NaOH Where Nylon is Baseline Resolved at 3.9 ppm Where Glycolate CH2 Response Appears

SRNL personnel analyzed decontaminated Tank 22 (HTF-22-20-69) samples containing 0, 5, 10, 25, and 50 mg/L of glycolate using unlocked H NMR. Figure 3-9 shows the overlapping spectrum of the CH<sub>2</sub> response (A). The S/N can be used to visually determine the LOD at S/N=3 (~5 mg/L) and the LOQ at S/N=10 (~10 mg/L).<sup>25</sup> Each response was scanned 32 times at 9 seconds a scan with a total analysis time including sample changeover of about an hour. The S/N increases as the square root of the number of scans  $\sqrt{n}$ ; thus, many scans will be required to improve sensitivity.



Figure 3-9: Multiple Tank 22 Samples with Increasing Concentrations of Glycolate (A) + (Scan = 32, 9 Seconds per Scan)

Figure 3-10 demonstrates the increase of sensitivity with increasing number of scans. The 5 mg/L Tank 22 spike sample was analyzed by increasing the number of scans which improved the S/N by  $\sqrt{n}$ .



Figure 3-10: Multiple Tank 22 (HTF-22-20-69) Samples Where the 5 mg/L Glycolate Spike Increases S/N with More Scans

When the number of scans was increased to 128 (9 seconds per scan) on a large set of glycolate Tank 22 samples to improve sensitivity, the optimization of the stationary magnetic field homogeneity ( $H_0$ ) drifted resulting in loss of resolution. In general, the magnet remains optimized or "shimmed" when unlocked for about an hour. Figure 3-11 demonstrates the loss of resolution and broadening of the NMR peaks. The standards analyzed later (5, 10, and one of the 25 mg/L) have broad peak shapes due to magnet drift. To prevent magnetic drift during long scan times,  $D_2O$  is added to each sample and used as a reference or to "lock on", keeping the magnetic field optimized.



Figure 3-11 Multiple Tank 22 Samples with Increasing Concentrations of Glycolate (A) Where the 5, 10, and 25 mg/L Samples Broadened due to Applied Magnetic Field Drift or Loss of "Shim"

3.6 Adjusting pH of High Ionic Strength Samples to Lower Viscosity and Adding D<sub>2</sub>O to Lock the Magnet

To achieve higher sensitivity on evaporator feed tanks, the sample preparation method was modified from Figure 1-2. The sample hydroxide concentration is lowered to below 0.1 M with nitric acid and a locking compound ( $D_2O$ ) is added. The samples are then treated with ion exchange resin (CST/MST) multiple times and filtered through a 0.45-micron PES filter each strike. With the dose lowered, the samples are aliquoted into NMR tubes in a containment unit and sent for analysis. The cell blank ensures no interferences are observable at 3.9 ppm from sample preparation.

# Shielded Cells (Yellow Dashed Line) Tank Undiluted Samples with Spike(s) D<sub>2</sub>O/HNO<sub>3</sub> pH adjust (15% v/v) CST/MST Strikes (3-4 x) PES filter Tank NMR Samples NaOH Blank Sample Containment Unit (Green Dashed Line)

#### Figure 3-12 Schematic for High Ionic Strength Tank Sample Preparation for H NMR

SRNL personnel tested the Figure 3-12 sample preparation protocol using simulant containing known concentrations of glycolate and acetate. Acetate was added to each as an internal standard for the H NMR analyses and Table 3-1 summarizes the make-up of the solutions. IC of the sample determined 65 mg/L glycolate (expected 64 mg/L) and the chromatogram is shown in Figure 3-13. No loss of glycolate was observed from the sample preparation. Additionally, 30% of Na (ICPES) was removed from the simulant and a Cs removal factor of ~30,000 was observed using a Cs-137 spike and gamma counting.

	1000	1000						Final spike conc.		
	mg/L	mg/L						glycolate/		IC
	glycolate,	acetate,	7 M	8 M			Final OH,	acetate,		results,
Sample	mL	mL	NaOH, mL	$HNO_3$ , mL	$H_2O$ , mL	$V_t$ , mL	М	mg/L	Comment	mg/L
NaOH spikes	0.800	0.500	6.00	5.20	0.200	12.7	0.0315	64/40	PES, 4 CST/1 MST, 4 strikes	65
NaOH acetate	0	0.500	6.00	5.20	1.00	12.7	0.0315	0/40	PES, 4 CST/1 MST, 4 strikes	<50
NaOH	0	0	6.00	5.20	1.50	12.7	0.0315	0/0	PES, 4 CST/1 MST, 4 strikes	<50

 Table 3-1: Simple Test Simulant for pH Adjustment PES Filter Protocol



Figure 3-13: Analysis of Simple Hydroxide Simulant Containing 64 mg/L Glycolate and 40 mg/L Acetate After pH adjustment and Four Ion Exchange Strikes – no Loss of Glycolate

Additionally, H NMR responses from sample preparation impurities in the region of glycolate (3.9 ppm) were not present as seen in Figure 3-14. Acetate (1.9 ppm) and formate (8.3 ppm) consistently appear in the blank (labelled NaOH) and are impurities from high ionic strength sample processing. Benzilic acid (7.3 ppm) replaced acetate as an internal standard in later analyses.



Figure 3-14: Simple Test Simulant (1.25 mL) with D<sub>2</sub>O (0.25 mL) Analyzed by H NMR After pH Adjustment and Four Ion Exchange Strikes with PES Filtration as Shown in Figure 3-12

#### 3.7 Tank 22 Glycolate Analysis no pH Adjustment

Tank 22 was analyzed unlocked by SAM to give an LOQ of 6 mg/L and an LOD of 2 mg/L with a linearity of  $R^2$ =0.9988. Appendix D contains the error analysis and LOD/LOQ calculation. This unlocked method was demonstrated in a previous report.<sup>1</sup>



Figure 3-15: Standard Addition Method Unlocked H NMR Analysis (32 Scans, 9 s)

A second Tank 22 H sample was prepared as shown in Figure 3-16 where the locking agent  $D_2O$  was added slightly diluting the sample. Benzilic acid was used as an internal standard and the samples were filtered through a PES filter after each ion exchange strike.



#### Figure 3-16: SAM in Tank 22 using Benzilic Acid as an Internal Standard

Like the previous sample, H NMR glycolate analysis showed linearity ( $R^2=0.9939$  with an LOQ of 8 mg/L and LOD of 3 mg/L in the slightly diluted sample (Appendix D)). The LOQ and LOD results closely matched the unlocked H NMR analysis of Tank 22 since each of the number of scans was the same. With the addition of D<sub>2</sub>O, the number scans can be increased from 32 to 256 per sample to reach an LOD of 1 mg/L.



Figure 3-17: Tank 22 Locked SAM for Glycolate Analysis (32 Scans, 9 s)

#### 3.8 Tank 37 Glycolate Analysis with pH Adjustment with Nitric Acid/D<sub>2</sub>O

A high ionic strength Tank 37 LWS sample was used to develop the pH adjustment protocol. Figure 3-18 is read top to bottom where a sample is split and glycolate is spiked into one of the two samples. In this approach, acetate was added as an internal standard into both samples. In later work, acetate was replaced with benzilic acid because acetate was determined from the blank to be an impurity introduced into the sample during processing. The total base value of the sample is used to determine the volume of nitric acid in  $D_2O$  to be added to reach a total base value of <0.1 M. Personnel performed two ion exchange strikes in the Shielded Cells and two in a containment unit where the sample is filtered (PES) each time. Each sample is then put in an H NMR tube for analysis.



Figure 3-18: Tank 37 pH Adjustment Protocol

In Figure 3-19, the brown circle identifies where the Lorentzian glycolate peak falls in the four chromatograms shown. The spiked sample (1) shows a strong signal (S/N=43) while the sample without glycolate (2) shows a flat baseline. Acetate and formate are impurities found in the blank (3). The control (4) also shows a glycolate peak (S/N = 29). In Figure 3-20, the spiked sample (1) was scanned for a long period (4 h) and the peak height increased (S/N = 94) to give an estimated LOQ of 14 mg/L and LOD of 4 mg/L.



Figure 3-19: Tank 37 LWS sample analyzed by H NMR



Figure 3-20: Tank 37 LWS sample (1) Analyzed Locked for a Long Period (4 h)

#### 3.9 Tank 38 SAM Glycolate Analysis with pH Adjustment

A Tank 38 sample was split as shown in Figure 3-21. Spikes were added and the appropriate volume of nitric acid was added based on the total base of the sample to adjust the final concentration (Appendix D) to below 0.1 M. After ion exchange strikes, samples were loaded in H NMR tubes for analysis.



Containment Unit (Green Dashed Line)

#### Figure 3-21: Tank 38 Sample Glycolate Analysis Protocol

The sample showed a minimal response at 1 mg/L (red) but an observable peak was present at 6.2 mg/L (dark blue) as shown in Figure 3-22.



Figure 3-22: Multiple Tank 38 LWS Samples Spike with Increasing Concentration of Glycolate



SAM gave a straight line ( $R^2 = 0.9995$ ) for the Tank 38 LWS sample as shown in Figure 3-23. The LOQ was 5 mg/L and the LOD = 1.5 mg/L (Appendix D).

Figure 3-23: Tank 38 LWS sample SAM result

Increasing the number of scans lowered the LOD to <1 mg/L as shown in Figure 3-24.



Figure 3-24: Tank 38 LWS Sample (Scans = 1800 @ 9 Seconds per Scan)

#### 3.10 Tank LWS Sample Logistics

Figure 3-21 is a schematic of how future high ionic strength Tank LWS samples will be prepared for analysis. All materials for the analysis will be organized into kits. Each kit will be for one sample split and will contain the appropriate bottles, spikes, reagents, and filtration unit. The kits will be processed one by one through the cells to keep the multistep process organized and avoid errors. Tank samples will be processed through the cells and the tank sample initially will be analyzed without glycolate (internal standard only) and compared to a split sample with a 1 mg/L glycolate spike (plus internal standard). Tanks with no glycolate will be reported as <1 mg/L. If glycolate is present in the tank sample, spiked analysis or SAM may be used to quantitate.

#### 4.0 Conclusions

This work extended the analytical capabilities for glycolate analysis in high ion strength LWS samples by developing and demonstrating innovative H NMR techniques and a novel sample preparation protocol involving pH adjustment, locking agent addition, and ion exchange decontamination protocol. The method allows the user to directly view glycolate in LWS samples with minimal dilution. When compared to IC, this method achieved lower LOQ and LOD values for high ionic strength samples. Additionally, the method may be used to directly view undiluted/slightly diluted tank waste to identify other-select organic compounds. This analytical protocol and analysis are time consuming and manually labor intensive when compared to IC. Thus, the most appropriate application of the H NMR method should target determining glycolate at concentration levels below 10 mg/L in tank waste.

#### 5.0 Recommendations, Path Forward or Future Work

Improvements to sensitivity could be achieved using an NMR instrument with a larger magnet. An NMR instrument with a 600 MHz magnet will improve sensitivity 3 times that of the existing instrument. Additionally, an internal standard that can also perform as a lock, such as 3-(trimethylsilyl)propionic- $2,2,3,3-d_4$  acid sodium salt, may warrant evaluation.

#### 6.0 References

- 1. White, T. L.; DiPrete, D. P.; Fondeur, F. F. *Glycolate Analysis in Tank 22: Developing and Testing Analytical Methods for the Savannah River Site Liquid Waste System*; SRNL-STI-2019-000712; Aiken, SC, 2020.
- Lambert, D. P.; Williams, M. S.; Brandenburg, C. H.; Luther, M. C.; Newell, J. D.; Woodham, W. H. Sludge Batch 9 Simulant Runs Using the Nitric-Glycolic Acid Flowsheet; SRNL-STI-2016-00319; SRNL: 2016; pp 1-101.
- 3. Woodham, W. H. Calculation of Glycolate Concentration Factors Across the 242-25H (3H) Evaporator System; SRNL-STI-2020-00385; SRNL: Aiken, SC, 2020.
- (a) Caligiani, A.; Acquotti, D.; Palla, G.; Bocchi, V., Identification and quantification of the main organic components of vinegars by high resolution H NMR spectroscopy. *Analytical Chemica Acta* 2007, *585*, 110-119; (b) Figueiredo, I. M.; Pereira, N. R.; Efraim, P.; Garcia, N. H. P.; Rodrigues, N. R.; A., M.; Marsaioli, A. J., a rapid method to monitor organic acids during cupuassu (Theobroma Grandiflorum Spreng) Processing. *J. Agric. Food Chem.* 2006, *54*, 4102-4106; (c) Ratanapariyanuch, K.; Shen, J.; Jia, Y.; Tyler, R. T.; Shim, Y. Y.; Reaney, M. J. T., Rapid NMR Method for the Quantification of Organic Compounds in Thin Stillage. *J. Agric. Food Chem.* 2011, *59*, 10454-10460.
- 5. Rajabzadeh, M., Determination of Unknown Concentration of Sodium Acetate Using the Method of Standard Addition and Proton HMR: An Experitment for the Undergraduate Analytical Chemisty Laboratory. *Journal of Chemical Education* **2012**, *89*, 1454-1457.
- (a) Liu, M.; Mao, X.; Ye, C.; Huan, H.; Nicholson, J. K.; Lindon, J. C., Imporved WATERGATE pulse sequence for solvent suppression in NMR Spectroscopy. *Journal of Magnetic Resonance* 1998, *132* (1), 125-129; (b) Aguilar, J. A.; Kenwright, S. J., Robust NMR water signal suppression for demanding analytical applications. *Analyst* 2016, *141*, 236-242.
- 7. (a) Chen, G.; Clark, M. C. *Evaluation of Chemical Additives for Glycolate Mitigation*; Savannah River Site: Aiken, SC, 2018; p 5; (b) Lambert, D.; Peters, T.; Nash, C.; Williams, M. *Task Technical and Quality Assurance Plan for Evaluation of Chemical Additives for Glycolate Mitigation*; Savannah River National Laboratory: Aiken, SC, 2018; p 15.
- 8. Lambert, D. P.; Zamecnik, J. R.; Best, D. R. *FY13 Glycolic-Nitric Acid Flowsheet Demonstrations* of the DWPF Chemical Process Cell with Simulants; SRNL-STI-2013-00343; Aiken, SC, 2014; pp 1-64.
- 9. Oji, L. N.; Martin, K. B.; Hobbs, D. T. Selective Removal of Strontium and Cesium from Simulated Waste Solutions with Titanate Ion-exchangers in a Filter Cartridge Configuration; SRNL-STI-2011-00102; SRNL: Aiken, SC, 2011.
- 10. Scheme, N. I. C. N. a. A. *Glycolic Acid* Commonwealth of Australia, 2000; pp 1-28.
- 11. Reijenga, J.; Hoof, A. V.; Loon, A. V.; Teunissen, B., Development of Methods for the Determination of pKa Values. *Analytical Chemical Insights* **2013**, *8*, 53-71.
- 12. Amyes, T. L.; Richard, J. P., Substituent Effects on Carbon Acidity in Aqueous Solution and at Enzyme Active Sites. *Synlett.* **2017**, *28* (12), 2407-2421.

- 13. Manual E7 2.60 Rev. 18 *Technical Reviews*; Savannah River National Laboratory: 2019.
- 14. Savannah River National Laboratory *Technical Report Design Check Guidelines*; Savannah River National Laboratory: 2004; pp 1-19.
- 15. Savannah River National Laboratory *Electronic Laboratory Notebook*; 2019.
- 16. Babab, H.; Camaioni, D. M., The Aging of Organic Chemicals in Hanford High-Level Wastes. In *Waste Management*, Tucson, AZ, 2000.
- 17. Sharma, A. K.; Clauss, S. A.; Mong, G. M.; Wahl, J. A.; Campbell, J. A., Analysis and quantification of organic acids in simulated Hanford tank waste and Hanford tank waste. *Journal of Chromatography A* **1998**, *805*, 101-107.
- 18. Campbell, J. A.; Hoppe, E. W.; Greenwood, L. R.; Farmer, O. T. Organic and Actinide Characterization of SRS Tank Waste Samples Subtask C; PNNL-14039; Pacific Northwest National Laboratory: Richland, Washington 99352, 2003; pp 1-94.
- 19. Meyer, V. R., *Practical High-Performance Liquid Chromatography*. Wiley: West Sussex, England, 1988; p 1-376.
- Szabo, Z.; Grenthe, I., Potentiometric and Multinuclear NMR Study of the Binary and Ternary Uranium (VI)-L-Fluride systems, Where L is alpha-hydrodxycarboxylate or Glycine. *Inorg. Chem.* 2000, 39, 5036-5043.
- 21. Kim, T. H. Pulsed NMR: Relaxation times as a function of viscosity and impurities. web.stanford.edu.
- 22. Schalenbach, M.; Zeradjanin, A. R.; Kasian, O.; Cherevko, S.; Mayrhofer, K. J. J., A Perspective on Low-Temperature Water Electrolysis Challenges in Alkaline and Acidic Technology. *Int. J. Electrochem. Sci* **2018**, *13*, 1173-1226.
- (a) Duff, M. C.; Hunter, D. B.; Hobbs, D. T.; Fink, S. D.; Dai, Z.; Bradley, J. P., Mechanisms of Strontium and Uranium Removal from High-Level Radioactive Waste Simulnat Solutions by Sorbent Monosodium Titanate. *Environ Sci Technol* 2004, *38*, 5201-5207; (b) Oji, L. N.; Martin, K. B.; Hobbs, D. T. *Selective Removal of Strontium and Cesium from Simulated Waste Solution with Titanate Ion-exchangers in a Filter Cartridge Configuration*; SRNL-STI-2011-00102; Savannah River National Laboratory: Aiken, SC, 2011; pp 1-26; (c) Chitra, S.; Shanmugamani, A. G.; Sudha, R.; Kalavathi, S.; Paul, B., Selective removal of cesium and strontium by crystalline silicotitanates. *J. Radioanal Nucl Chem* 2017, *312*, 507-515.
- 24. Hobbs, D. T., Properties and Uses of sodium titanates and peroxotitanates. *Journal of the South Carolina Academy of Science* **2011**, *9* (1), 20-24.
- 25. Jorge, T. F.; Mata, A. T.; Antonio, C., Mass spectrometry as a quantitative tool in plant metabolomics. *Phil. Trans. R. Soc. A* **2016**, *374*, 1-26.

#### Appendix A. Scoping H NMR Simulant Samples Preparation Sheets: Metal Removal, Varying Molarity, Methanol Samples, and SAM Samples

Metal removal experiments (section 3.2) Reference: PS PL-AP-4006 **R&D** Directions 2. Task Title: Analysis for NMR Glycolate Simulant Samples 1. PI: Thomas White Analyst: TLL 3. Date: 8/7/2020 Customer Name: F 4. Work Group and Location: Analytical Development, Bldg. 773A, Lab B134 5. Applicable Reference Documents: L1 Manual, AD Procedure 2310 Analysis of Solutions by IC; HAS # SRNL-HA-01236 1000 mg/L NMR (glycolate) Method 32540 Calibration and QC Standards preparation: Record Lot# of Calibration Standards 218045098-01 Record Lot# of QC Standards 09 Record ID of Pipettes used 30669 MR, we will generate 3 samples: 6 M Na simulant spike 50 (2.0 mL) 25 mg/L EDTA 6 M Na simulant spike 50 (2.0 mL) Biotage Silica Thiol Y Blowth (10 mLH20 6 M Na simulant spike 50 (20 mL) OnGuard II H+ Smith Sample (50 mg/L) in simulant samples Tollict 2 mith at end For H NMR, we will generate 3 samples: Spikes (50 mg/L) in simulant samples Use 1000 mg/L standard Spikes: Glycolate 6M Na Glycolate Bottle A Conentration, (1000 mg/L), Simulant, Treatment Target Concentration / ID Dilution mg/L μL μL 50 25 mg/L EDTA 20 6M Na Simulant 50 mg/L 100 1900 **Biotage Silica Thiol** 50 206M Na Simulant 50 mg/L 100 1900 OnGuard II H+ 19000 20 50 1000 6M Na Simulant 50 mg/L OnGuard II H+ blank 0 0 6M Na Simulant 50 mg/L 0 20000 Wt, g std, mg/L vol, mL MW 1380 mg/L 1242 mg//LEDTA 1242 x = 2000 (25) = 40 ml 0.01 1000 372.2 10 EDTA dihydrate 0.0138 336.21 Save alquot for 3 mL for Fernando NMR tubes (no CST). Fernando Fondeur (spike amount) Glycolate in 6 M Na Simulant Corrosive Date

*Varying the OH with 50 mg/L glycolate experiment (section 3.2)* 

R&D Directions	Reference: PS PL-AP-4006
<ol> <li>PI: Thomas White</li> <li>Date: <u>7/23/2020</u></li> <li>Work Group and Location: Analytical Dev</li> <li>Applicable Reference Documents: L1 Man 01236</li> </ol>	tle: Analysis for IC Glycolate Simulant Samples Name: <u>Fonduly</u> Analyst: <u>Y</u> velopment, Bldg. 773A, Lab B134 nual, AD Procedure 2310 Analysis of Solutions by IC; HAS # SRNL-HA-
Method NMR (glycolate)	
<ul> <li>Calibration and QC Standards preparat</li> <li>2 18045 098-01</li> </ul>	Record Lot# of Calibration Standards 32570; Bolance Record Lot# of OC Standards 40, 29916; WT
31093(1mL) 30664 10	mL) Record ID of Pipettes used
For H NMR, we will generate 4 samples:	1,0020 gg
5 M Na simulant spike 50 (2.0 mL	)
4 M Na simulant spike 50 (2.0 mL	)
3 M Na simulant spike 50 (2.0 mL	)
2 M Na simulant spike 50 (2.0 mL	)
1 M Na simulant spike 50 (2.0 mL	)
Spike (50 mg/L) in simulant samples of va	rying molarity
Use 1000 mg/L standard	
V Spikes:	

Target Concentration / ID	Glycolate Bottle A (1000 mg/L), μL	6M Na Simulant, μL	H2O, µL	Total Volume, μL	Glycolate Conentration, mg/L
5M Na Simulant 50 mg/L	100	1615	285	2000	50
4M Na Simulant 50 mg/L	100	1290	610	2000	50
3M Na Simulant 50 mg/L	100	970	930	2000	50
2M Na Simulant 50 mg/L	100	645	1255	2000	50
1M Na Simulant 50 mg/L	100	325	1575	2000	50

Send for Fernando NMR tubes (no CST).

Fernando Fondeur

(spike amount) Glycolate in 6 M Na Simulant

Corrosive

Date

36684

#### Glycolate SAM in 6M Na simulant (only 50 mg/L peak was observable) (section 3.2) **R&D** Directions Reference: PS PL-AP-4006 2. Task Title: Analysis for IC Glycolate Simulant Samples Customer Name: \_\_\_\_\_\_ Analyst: \_\_\_\_\_ 1. PI: Thomas White Date: 7/6/2620 3. La 4. Work Group and Location: Analytical Development, Bldg. 773A, Lab B134 5. Applicable Reference Documents: L1 Manual, AD Procedure 2310 Analysis of Solutions by IC; HAS # SRNL-HA-01236 MTE 4 29710 Method Anions (glycolate) 29710 9.9998g Instrument (select one) (SYSTEM 1) (SYSTEM 2) Calibration and QC Standards preparation: 218045098-61 Record Lot# of Calibration Standards 100.00045 Record Lot# of QC Standards B605067758 (1ml) 30664 (10 ml) Record ID of Pipettes used 10.02829 1,00135 For H NMR, we will generate 4 samples: 6 M Na simulant no spike (20 mL) 6 M Na simulant spike 10 (20 mL) 6 M Na simulant spike 25 (20 mL) 6 M Na simulant spike 50 (20 mL) Spikes (10, 25, and 50 mg/L) in simulant samples Use 1000 mg/L standard Spikes: tal wa

Target Concentration / ID	Glycolate Bottle A (1000 mg/L), μL	6M Na Simulant, μL	Dilution	Glycolate Conentration, mg/L	# of vials
6M Na Simulant		1, 20000 25	4940	0	1
6M Na Simulant 50 mg/L	1000 ~ 92	19000 ZH.	1 20	50	1
6M Na Simulant 25 mg/L	500 0,48	79 19500 z %	819 40	25	1
6M Na Simulant 10 mg/L	2000,196	8 19800 25	22 100	10	1
6M Na Simulant 25 mg/L 6M Na Simulant 10 mg/L	2000,196	19500 25	22 100	10	1

\_ Save alquot for 3 mL for Fernando NMR tubes (no CST).

Fernando Fondeur

(spike amount) Glycolate in 6 M Na Simulant

Corrosive

Date

Send four simulant samples to David DiPrete with labels.

David DiPrete

(spike amount) Glycolate in 6 M Na Simulant

Corrosive

Date

#### Appendix B. Scoping H NMR Simulant Methanol Samples SAM

Methanol SAM experiment no D2O, pH adjustment, or ion exchange titanates (16 scans @ 12 seconds a scan - excellent peak heights)(results in section 3.3)

[	R&D Directions			Refer	ence: P	S PL-AP-4	006
1. 3. 4. 5.	PI: Thomas White 2. Ta Date: 10JUIA 0 Custo Work Group and Location: Analytic Applicable Reference Documents: L 01236	ask Title: Anal omer Name: _F al Developmen 1 Manual, AD	ysis for IC Glyc <u>and cur, F</u> . n, Bldg. 773A, 1 Procedure 2310	olate Simulant Analy: Lab B134 Analysis of So	Samples st: <u>L</u> lutions by	<u>Cheathan</u> IC; HAS # SF	L RNL-HA-
Me	thod NMR (meth	anol)					
Fo	H NMR, we will generate 4 samp	oles:					
	6 M Na simulant no spike (2	mL)					
	6 M Na simulant spike 10 (2	mL)					
	6 M Na simulant spike 25 (2	mL)					
	6 M Na simulant spike 50 (2	mL)					
Sp	ikes (10, 25, and 50 mg/L) in simu	lant samples					
1	Use 1000 mg/L standard						
	Put 12.6 µL (10 mg) methanol	in 10 mL of v	vater. (1000 m	g/L; d <sub>methanol</sub> =	0.791 g	/mL)	
	Spikes:						
		Methanol	6M Na	Me	thanol		

Target Concentration / ID	Methanol (1000 mg/L), μL	6M Na Simulant, μL	Dilution	Methanol Conentration, mg/L	# of vials
6M Na Simulant		2000	0	0	1
6M Na Simulant 50 mg/L	100	1900	20	50	1
6M Na Simulant 25 mg/L	50	1950	40	25	1
6M Na Simulant 10 mg/L	20	1980	100	10	1

2 mL for Fernando NMR tubes.

Fernando Fondeur (spike amount) Methanol in 6 M Na Simulant Corrosive

Date 10Ju/20

							1.17	-0.10	-1.4	assumed x	Y = 114714 (X) + 1233	2 sigma error bars on										
60 6895175	50 5748035	40 4600895	30 3453755	20 2306615	10 1159475	0 12335	75 147410.735	75 3.245	86 -158130.004	calculated y		regression (not	devsq	average								
230774.304	184094.209	142347.042	111233.0308	101098.9519	117504.5241	152091.1979	147430.427	152522.6011	158136.1332	2 sigma C		e that only mea	1418.75	21.25	50	25	10	0		spike H	mg/L	standard addit
7125949.304	5932129.209	4743242.042	3564988.031	2407713.952	1276979.524	164426.1979	294841.162	152525.8461	6.129157077	Calc y + 2 sigma		asured points w			5.70E+06	3.00E+06	1.10E+06	0		<b>INMR</b> Height		ion methanol
6664400.696	5563940.791	4458547.958	3342521.969	2205516.048	1041970.476	-139756.1979	-19.69198531	-152519.3561	-316266.1372	Calc y - 2 sigma		ere included!)										
									y-intercept													
=(m*N7+	=(m*N7-	=t*SYX*S		-+	SSX SSX	Average X XAVG	Se SYX		Observati n	intercept, b	Slope, m m	Defined values										
+b)-P7	+b)+P7	QRT(1/n+(N7-XAVG)^2,		2	1418.75	21.25	100877		4	12335	114714											
		(XSS/																				

#### Methanol SAM experiment error analysis

#### SRNL-STI-2021-00267 Revision 0

Methanol SAM experiment linear regression	LOQ and LOD calculation
---	-------------------------

				- 0		~ ~				
			X	4	Y					
		measured	linear regress	u siohn						
		peak height	instrumer	nt			peform regre	ssion of instrument	response in mg/L (x	) to actual mg/L (y)
		(counts)	response	2	actual		see associate	d spreadsheet for re	esults	
			(mg/L)		(mg/L)		the LOQ = 10	(Std error on inter	cept / slope)	
		0	-0.10753		0		the LOD = 3.3	x (Std error on inter	cept / slope)	
		1.10E+06	9.48154		10		100			
		3.00E+06	26.0445		25		6.62	2.40		
		5.70E+06	49.5813		50		6.63	2.19		
	used to	calculate column E	<b>1</b>							
	siope	114/14								
	mercep	12555								
line for mother of		V 114714(V)	. 12225							
		Y = 114/14 (X)	+ 12335							
SUIVIIVIARTOU	JIPUI									
Desires	-: C+									
Regres	sion St									
Multiple R		0.999455378								
R Square		0.998911053								
Adjusted R Sc	quare	0.998366579								
Standard Erro	or	0.878903812								
Observations	;	4								
ANOVA										
		df	SS		MS	F	Significance F			
Regression		1	1417.20	)5056	1417.205	1834.636	0.000544622			
Residual		2	1.5449	4382	0.772472					
Total		3	14	18.75						
		Coefficients	Standard E	rror	t Stat	P-value	Lower 95%	Upper 95%	Lower 95.0%	Upper 95.0%
Intercept		0.023141854	0.66235	54936	0.034939	0.975302	-2.826741421	2.873025129	-2.826741421	2.873025129
X Variable 1		0.998914045	0.0233	32132	42.83266	0.000545	0.898570505	1.099257584	0.898570505	1.099257584
RESIDUAL OU	трит									
Observati	ion	Predicted Y	Residual	s						
	1	-0.08426966	0.08426	59663						
	2	9 494382022	0 50561	7978						
	2	26 03932584	-1 02022	5842						
	ر ۸	29.00002004	0 //0/2	28202						
	4	-2.2202010	0.44943	JU202				1		

Tank	Identifier	Matrix	pH adjusted	Initial dpm/mL	Post Cells dpm/mL	Post Radiochemistry Lab, Final dpm/mL	Overall CSR decontamination factor	Comments
22 (average n=5)	HTF-22-20-91	Caustic Supernate	No	1.08E+08	n/a	1.28E+02	8.46E+05	<0.5 M total base, 2x 3g CST/1g MST 10 second contact in Radiochemistry
30 (average n=2)	HTF-30-20-32	Caustic Supernate	No	3.99E+09	2.10E+08	1.18E+07	5.07E+02	In Shielded Cells, 2x 4g CST/1g MST 30 seconds contact, in Radiochemistry 2x 4g CST/1g MST 10 second contacts
32 (average n=2)	HTF-32-20-29	Caustic Supernate	No	2.63E+09	3.12E+08	3.16E+07	1.06E+02	In Shielded Cells, 2x 4g CST/1g MST 30 seconds contact, in Radiochemistry 2x 4g CST/1g MST 10 second contacts
37 (average n=2)	HTF-37-20-25	Caustic Supernate	No	2.56E+09	1.91E+08	1.99E+07	1.74E+02	In Shielded Cells, 2x 4g CST/1g MST 30 seconds contact, in Radiochemistry 2x 4g CST/1g MST 10 second contacts
37 (average n=2)	HTF-37-20-26	Caustic Supernate	No	2.58E+09	1.96E+07	7.91E+05	4.38E+03	In Shielded Cells, 2x 4g CST/1g MST 30 seconds contact, in Radiochemistry 2x 4g CST/1g MST 10 second contacts
37 (average n=2)	HTF-37-20-90	Caustic Supernate	Yes	1.40E+09	7.79E+07	4.84E+04	4.95E+04	pH Adjusted, In Shielded Cells, 2x 4g CST/1g MST 1 minute contact, in Radiochemistry 2x 4g CST/1g MST 30 second contacts
38 (average n=2)	HTF-38-20-62	Caustic Supernate	No	1.65E+08	3.07E+05	1.80E+04	3.15E+04	In Shielded Cells, 2x 4g CST/1g MST 30 seconds contact, in Radiochemistry 2x 4g CST/1g MST 10 second contacts
38 (average n=5)	HTF-38-20- 103, 104	Caustic Supernate	Yes	2.16E+08	6.41E+02	2.35E+01	9.22E+06	pH Adjusted, In Shielded Cells - 2x 4g CST/1g MST 2 Minutes contact, in Radiochemistry - 2x 4g CST/1g MST 10 second contacts

## Appendix C: Ion Exchange Strikes on Tank Waste

#### Appendix D: Real Waste Testing Using Standard Addition Method (SAM)

Tank 22 HTF-22-20-69 unlocked SAM experiment no D2O or pH adjustment – Ion exchange titanates details in Appendix B (16 scans @ 9 seconds a scan)(results in section 3.7)

R&	D Directions		Refere	ence: PS PL	-AP-4006		
<ol> <li>PI: 7</li> <li>Date:</li> <li>Worl</li> <li>Appl</li> </ol>	Thomas White 2. T $\frac{8/14}{2^{\circ}20}$ Cust k Group and Location: Analyti icable Reference Documents: I	Task Title: Ana tomer Name: _ cal Developme _1 Manual, AD	lysis for IC Gly $T \sqcup \omega / F$ nt, Bldg. 773A, Procedure 2310	colate Tank 22 Anal Lab B134 Analysis of S	spikes TL yst:L solutions by IC	_W	
Method	Anions (gly	colate)					
Instrume	ent (select one) (SY	STEM 1) (S	YSTEM 2)				
• Cali	bration and QC Standards p	reparation:					
2	18045098-01		Record Lo	t# of Calibrat	ion Standards		
			Record Lo	t# of OC Star	ndards		
			Decord ID	of Direttee u	and is a	)	10 ml
			Kecord ID	of Pipettes us	30	66~	
For H N	MR, we will generate 7 sam	ples:				(1-)	
	0.6 M NaOH with 25 mg/L	glycolate			31	093	ImC
9	Tank 22 no spike (2 mL)						
,	Tank 22 snike 5 (2 mL) and	water snike 5	(2 mL)				
		water spike 5	(2 mL)				
	Tank 22 spike 10 (2 mL)						
2	Tank 22 spike 25 (2 mL)						
	Tank 22 spike 50 (2 mL)						
nikes (	0 5 10 25 and 50 mg/L) in	sample					
spikes	0, 5, 10, 25, and 50 mg/L) ii	sample					
<u> </u>	Spikes:					Contraction of the second	
	Target Concentration / ID	* Eluent (DI WATER)	Glycolate Bottle A (1000 mg/L)	Glycolate (200 mg/L)	Glycolate (100 mg/L)	Tank 22	# of vials
	1000 mg/L standard	N/A	2000	N/A	N/A	N/A	1
	200 mg/L standard	4000	1000	N/A	N/A	N/A	1
	100 mg/L standard	4500	500	N/A	N/A	N/A	1
Y	Tank 22	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	2000	1
V	Tank 22 50 mg/L	N/A	100	N/A	N/A	1900	1
N	Tank 22 25 mg/L	N/A	N/A	250	N/A	1750	1
V	Tank 22 10 mg/L	N/A	N/A	100	N/A	1900	1
	Tank 22 5 mg/L	N/A	N/A	N/A	100	1900	1

Also have control (0.6 M NaOH with 25 mg/L glycolate), water standard, and spike (25 mg/L in Tank 22)

1900

N/A

N/A

100

N/A

1

All but control and water standard went through CST procedure

Water Standard 5 mg/L

Send to Fernando

												estimated							devsq	average										
60	55	50	45	40	33	30	25	20	15	10	(0	0		assumed x	Y =0.04280(X	2 sigma erroi			1225	22.5	50	25	10	(0	0	spike	mg/L	Example of s	16 scans	HTF-22-20-69
2.588	2.374	2.160	1.946	1.732	1.518	1.304	1.090	0.876	0.662	0.448	0.234	0.020	-0.193	calculated y	+0.0209	bars on regre					2.1	1.14	0.44	0.2135		HNMR Heigh		tandard additi	9 seconds	
9 0.09643	9 0.0856	9 0.07509	9 0.06504	9 0.05572	9 0.04753	9 0.04119	9 0.03761	9 0.03761	9 0.04119	9 0.04753	9 0.05572	9 0.06504	1 0.07509	2 sigma		ssion (note					4	4	2	7	0	Ŧ		on		
2.685329382	2.460501887	2.235988639	2.011942198	1.788615659	1.566434671	1.346087603	1.128514561	0.914514561	0.704087603	0.496434671	0.290615659	0.085942198	-0.118011361	Calc y + 2 sigma		e that only measu	Uncertainty Slope	slope												
2 2.492470618	2.289298113	2.085811361	3 1.881857802	) 1.677184341	1.471365329	1.263712399	1.053285439	0.839285439	0.621712399	0.401365329	0.179184341	3 -0.044142198	l -0.268188639	Calcy - 2 sigma		red points were ir	e 0.001186503	0.042808184			0.999232667	r2		0.042808184	0.042808184		٢	Hnmr peak heig		
									y-intercep							ncluded!)	0.033821	0.020958							0.020958		q	ht = M (glyo		
									ot								Uncertainty on Y-	Y-intercept										colate added) + b		
										SSX	Average X	Se	Observations, I	intercept, b	Slope, m	Defined values	intercept													
					=(m*N7-	=(m*N7-	=t*SYX*9		-	XSS	XAVG	SYX	n	σ	З															
					+b)-P7	+b)+P7	SQRT(1/n+(N7-		2	1225	22.5	0.041528	б	0.0209	0.0428															
							XAVG)^2/SSX)																							

#### Tank 22 HTF-22-20-69 Error analysis

#### SRNL-STI-2021-00267 Revision 0

#### Tank 22 HTF-22-20-69 Linear regression for LOD/LOQ

			Х		Y							
			calculated	•								
	measured	line	ar regressio	obn			neform	a regression o	finstrume	nt respon	nse in ma/l (v) t	o actual mg/L (v)
	(counts)		response		actual		see as	sociated sprea	idsheet fo	r results	ise in hig/L (x) t	b actual mg/ L (y)
	(,		(mg/L)		(mg/L)	)	the LO	Q = 10 x (Std e	rror on in	ercept / s	slope)	
	0		-0.48832		0		the LO	D = 3.3 x (Std e	error on in	tercept /	slope)	
	2.14E-01		4.50164		5			-				
	4.42E-01		9.83879		10		LOG	2	LOD			
	1.14E+00		26.1706		25		5.1	6	1.70			
	2.14E+00		49.5117		50							
used to calcul	ate column E		1									
slope	0.0428											
Intercept	0.0209											
N	( =0.04280(X) ·	+0.0209										
SUMMAR	RY OUTPU	IT										
Regress	ion Statis	stics							_			
Multiple	F 0.9993	85686										
R Square	0.998	77175							_			
Adjusted	0.9983	62333										
Standard	I 0.8169	14441										
Observat	:i	5							_			
ANOVA												
	df			SS		MS	F	gnifican	ce F			
Regressio	D	1	1	627.997	7952	1627.998	2439.499	1.83E-0	)5			
Residual		3	2	.002047	7612	0.667349						
Total		4		ź	1630							
	0		<u>.</u>									
	Coeffic	rients	Stand	lard Eri	ror	t Stat	P-value	Lower 95	%Upp	er 95%	ower 95.0%	pper 95.0%
Intercept	t 0.214/	00098	0	.512966	5389	0.418546	0.703706	-1.41/	/9 1.8	4/188	-1.41//9	1.84/188
X Variabi	e 0.9932	11027	0	.020105	9033	49.39129	1.83E-05	0.9292	15 1.0	57207	0.929215	1.057207
		-										
RESIDUA	LOUIPU	I										
)bservatio	Predict	ted Y	Res	siduals								
	1 -0.270	30248	0	.270302	2483							
	2 4.6857	74128	0	.314225	5872							
	3 9.9866	89895	0	.013310	0105							
4	4 26.207	58961	-1	.207589	9607							
5	5 49.390	24885	0	.609752	1148							

Tank 22 HTF-22-20-91 locked SAM experiment no pH adjustment, D2O added, benzilic acid internal standard added, and ion exchange titanates added – details in Appendix B (32 scans @ 9 seconds a scan)(section 3.7)

PI:David DiPrete	IG101-0394-30
Date:8-17-2020	B154158
ask Title:CSR Gamma	GMR/AHJ12/14/20
Vork Group and Location:Analytical Development 773-A B-W	/ing
Applicable Reference Documents (if any): HAP, AHA, or JHA: HAP gamma,JHA #4 Filtering w contained Nalgene Units, #6 Gamma Counter Use, #7 Gamma Prep Oven Use, #17 Pipetting, #23 Syringe Filtering	ith Nalgene units on Manifold, #5 Filtering with se , #8 Hot Plate Use, #14 Nalgene Splash guard, #15
Procedures (e.g., site, L1 or section specific): L1, L16.1	ADS-2420 Gamma Sample Preparation and Analy
Others:	
Hazards (List unique activity-specific hazards):	
See appropriate JHA's in Laboratory JHA binder for identified haz inalyses	ards that can be encountered in sample preparation
	1.5
Hazard Controls (List activity-specific hazard controls for above haza See appropriate JHA's for steps to mitigate identified hazards Work Zones may be expanded beyond 5 feet to space on adjacent cou When using scissors for cutting operations such as trimming Kim cutting tape to manageable lengths, etc in the radiological mate maintain a visible separation between the point being contacted w cut. If a visible separation cannot be maintained, wear a cut-resist supporting the item being cut.	ards): intertops if needed pack surface protector, cutting open sample bag rial radiobench or radiohood containment units vith scissors and the hand supporting the item be tant glove (leather or Kevlar) on the hand
Hazard Controls (List activity-specific hazard controls for above haza See appropriate JHA's for steps to mitigate identified hazards Work Zones may be expanded beyond 5 feet to space on adjacent cou When using scissors for cutting operations such as trimming Kim cutting tape to manageable lengths, etc in the radiological mate maintain a visible separation between the point being contacted w cut. If a visible separation cannot be maintained, wear a cut-resist supporting the item being cut.	ards): intertops if needed pack surface protector, cutting open sample bag rial radiobench or radiohood containment units vith scissors and the hand supporting the item be tant glove (leather or Kevlar) on the hand
Hazard Controls (List activity-specific hazard controls for above haza See appropriate JHA's for steps to mitigate identified hazards Work Zones may be expanded beyond 5 feet to space on adjacent cou When using scissors for cutting operations such as trimming Kim cutting tape to manageable lengths, etc in the radiological mate maintain a visible separation between the point being contacted w cut. If a visible separation cannot be maintained, wear a cut-resist supporting the item being cut. Directions CSR Gamma Prep for Tom White's Tank 22 Glycola and Glycolate	ards): intertops if needed pack surface protector, cutting open sample bag rial radiobench or radiohood containment units vith scissors and the hand supporting the item be tant glove (leather or Kevlar) on the hand te run with Heavy Water, Benzilic Acid
Hazard Controls (List activity-specific hazard controls for above haza See appropriate JHA's for steps to mitigate identified hazards Work Zones may be expanded beyond 5 feet to space on adjacent cou When using scissors for cutting operations such as trimming Kim cutting tape to manageable lengths, etc in the radiological mate maintain a visible separation between the point being contacted w cut. If a visible separation cannot be maintained, wear a cut-resist supporting the item being cut. Directions CSR Gamma Prep for Tom White's Tank 22 Glycola and Glycolate (Wear your nitrile gloves)	ards): Intertops if needed pack surface protector, cutting open sample bag erial radiobench or radiohood containment units with scissors and the hand supporting the item be tant glove (leather or Kevlar) on the hand te run with Heavy Water, Benzilic Acid
Hazard Controls (List activity-specific hazard controls for above haza See appropriate JHA's for steps to mitigate identified hazards Work Zones may be expanded beyond 5 feet to space on adjacent cou When using scissors for cutting operations such as trimming Kim cutting tape to manageable lengths, etc in the radiological mate naintain a visible separation between the point being contacted w cut. If a visible separation cannot be maintained, wear a cut-resist supporting the item being cut. Directions CSR Gamma Prep for Tom White's Tank 22 Glycola and Glycolate (Wear your nitrile gloves) Charge 02PUL4W543 for 15 hours (Two People) CSR Gamma	ards): intertops if needed pack surface protector, cutting open sample bag erial radiobench or radiohood containment units with scissors and the hand supporting the item be tant glove (leather or Kevlar) on the hand te run with Heavy Water, Benzilic Acid
Hazard Controls (List activity-specific hazard controls for above haza See appropriate JHA's for steps to mitigate identified hazards Work Zones may be expanded beyond 5 feet to space on adjacent cou When using scissors for cutting operations such as trimming Kim rutting tape to manageable lengths, etc in the radiological mate naintain a visible separation between the point being contacted w rut. If a visible separation cannot be maintained, wear a cut-resist upporting the item being cut. Directions CSR Gamma Prep for Tom White's Tank 22 Glycola and Glycolate (Wear your nitrile gloves) Charge 02PUL4W543 for 15 hours (Two People) CSR Gamma Ale. Can you weigh out D2O from B-003, Record Balance use	ards): Intertops if needed pack surface protector, cutting open sample bag rial radiobench or radiohood containment units vith scissors and the hand supporting the item be tant glove (leather or Kevlar) on the hand te run with Heavy Water, Benzilic Acid ed 30354
<ul> <li>Hazard Controls (List activity-specific hazard controls for above haza See appropriate JHA's for steps to mitigate identified hazards</li></ul>	ards): Intertops if needed pack surface protector, cutting open sample bag rial radiobench or radiohood containment units with scissors and the hand supporting the item be tant glove (leather or Kevlar) on the hand te run with Heavy Water, Benzilic Acid ed 30354 righ, record weight 1.309g
<ul> <li>Hazard Controls (List activity-specific hazard controls for above haza See appropriate JHA's for steps to mitigate identified hazards</li></ul>	ards): Intertops if needed pack surface protector, cutting open sample bag rial radiobench or radiohood containment units vith scissors and the hand supporting the item be tant glove (leather or Kevlar) on the hand te run with Heavy Water, Benzilic Acid ed 30354 igh, record weight 1.309g weigh, record weight 1.310g
<ul> <li>Hazard Controls (List activity-specific hazard controls for above haza See appropriate JHA's for steps to mitigate identified hazards</li></ul>	ards): Intertops if needed pack surface protector, cutting open sample bag rial radiobench or radiohood containment units with scissors and the hand supporting the item be tant glove (leather or Kevlar) on the hand te run with Heavy Water, Benzilic Acid ed 30354 tigh, record weight_1.309g weigh, record weight_1.310g weigh, record weight_1.324 g

15ml Bottle labeled tk22B20G5, Pipette 1.2ml D2O into bottle, weigh, record weight <u>1.32.8g</u> 15ml Bottle labeled tk22CSR1216, Pipette 1.2ml D2O into bottle, weigh, record weight <u>1.3299</u> and 1.305g 15ml Bottle labeled CTRLtk221216, Pipette 1.2ml D2O into bottle, weigh, record weight <u>1.3259</u> 15ml Bottle labeled BLKtk221216, Pipette 1.2ml D2O into bottle, weigh, record weight <u>1.3339</u>

- Prep a 0.2/5/0.2ml into 1.8ml test tube gamma from the Tank 22 sample (doesn't matter which bottle you use), label Tank 22 Pre CST1216
- Pipette 6ml of Tank 22 (Gina knows where, was delivered to us last week in 3 green shielded bottles) into the 15ml poly bottles labeled Tk22B20, tk22B20G20, tk22B20G10, tk22B20G5, tk22CSR1216
- 3. Pipette 6ml of 0.5M NaOH into the 15ml poly bottles labeled CTRLtk221216, BLKtk221216,
- 4. Prepare a 400 mg/L Glycolate Standard, Pipette 2ml of our 1000 mg/L Glycolate Standard into 3ml DI water
- We received a 1000 ppm Benzilic acid standard from Tom White (Travis is painfully aware of where this one is)
- 6. For Tk22B20, add 0.15ml 1000mg/L Benzilic Acid
- 7. For tk22B20G20, add 0.15ml 1000mg/L Benzilic Acid, and 0.4ml 400 mg/L Glycolate Standard
- For tk22B20G10, add 0.15ml 1000mg/L Benzilic Acid, and 0.2ml 400 mg/L Glycolate Standard
- 9. For tk22B20G5, add 0.15ml 1000mg/L Benzilic Acid, and 0.1ml 400 mg/L Glycolate Standard
- 10. For CTRLtk221216, add 0.15ml 1000mg/L Benzilic Acid, and 0.4ml 400 mg/L Glycolate Standard
- 11. add 3grams CST, 1g MST (From B-046), cap, shake for 10 seconds
- 12. Filter off the Resins, decant into new 15ml polybottles
- 13. add 3grams CST (From B-046), 1g MST, cap, shake for 10 seconds
- 14. Filter off the Resins, decant into new 15ml polybottles
- 15. Prep a 0.2ml into 1.8ml Test tube gamma, label tk22 1219 Post
- Send the CSR samples to Tom White for Glycolate analysis, and the gamma samples to B-003 so we can see how much Cs-137 we removed

DPD

							estimated															
30	25	20	15	10	б	0.6751	0	-2.917	assumed x	Y = 698560 (X)	2 sigma error											
3453755	2880185	2306615	1733045	1159475	585905	89778.4214	12335	-322285.738	calculated y	+ 672785	bars on regres	devsq	average									
1618302.206	1288928.581	1002822.169	807371.2183	774548.1439	921890.4128	1144369.794	1183942.398	1364951.875	2 sigma		sion (note that	386.747675	11.6425	26.6	13.3	6.67	0	spike	mg/L	standard addi	HTF-22-20-91	scans = 32 9 se
23247911.21	19425733.58	15646823.17	11958568.22	8432941.144	5087479.413	2288753.19	1856727.398	35.0217176	Calc y + 2 sigma		at only measured l			18867771	10449324	5906020	0	HNMR Height		tion		econds each
20011306.79	16847876.42	13641178.83	10343825.78	6883844.856	3243698.587	13.60233315	-511157.398	-2729868.729	Calc y - 2 sigma		points were included											
											(iF											
					SSX	Average X	Se	Observati	intercept,	Slope, m	Defined v											
=(m*N7+b	=(m*N7+b	=t*SYX*SC		t	XSS	XAVG	SYX	D	σ	т	alues											
0)-P7	))+P7	2RT(1/n+(N7-		2	386.7	11.64	763993.5	4	672785	698560.8												
		XAVG)^2/SSX)																				

#### Tank 22 HTF-22-20-91 Error analysis

#### SRNL-STI-2021-00267 Revision 0

## Tank 22 HTF-22-20-91 Linear regression for LOQ/LOD

						x		Y											
						calculated													
peak length         instrument         actual         pedmergenesion         instrument         see associated spreadbacter results         instrument         instrumen				measured	line	ar regressi	obn												
icon         icon <th< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>peak height</td><td>i</td><td>instrument</td><td>1</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>pefo</td><td>rm regression of</td><td>instrume</td><td>nt respo</td><td>nse in ng (x) to a</td><td>ctual ng (y</td><td>y)</td></th<>				peak height	i	instrument	1				pefo	rm regression of	instrume	nt respo	nse in ng (x) to a	ctual ng (y	y)		
Image: constraint of the lobe the				(counts)		response		actual			see a	associated spread	sheet for	results					
Normal         O         Intercept         O (D)         Intercept         O (D)           10049324         13.9953         13.3         LOQ         LOD         I         I           10049324         13.9953         13.3         LOQ         LOD         I         <						(mg/L)		(mg/L)			the L	OQ = 10 x (Std er	ror on inte	ercept /	slope)				
Image:				5006020		-0.9631		0			the L	.OD = 3.3 X (Sta ei	ror on Int	ercept /	slope)				
1048324       13993       133       1000				5906020		7.49140		0.07											
1980771       2.004       2.6       0.49       2.00         uord to calculate column t       1 <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>10449324</td><td></td><td>13.9953</td><td></td><td>13.3</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>)Q</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>				10449324		13.9953		13.3				)Q							
weed to calculate onlume t         intercept         intercept <th colspan="2" interc<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>18867771</td><td></td><td>26.0464</td><td></td><td>26.6</td><td></td><td></td><td>0.</td><td>49</td><td>2.00</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></th>	<td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>18867771</td> <td></td> <td>26.0464</td> <td></td> <td>26.6</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>0.</td> <td>49</td> <td>2.00</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>					18867771		26.0464		26.6			0.	49	2.00				
used to calculate column e biolog 072785         1 <th1< th="">         1</th1<>															_				
used to calculate column is stope																			
under to alculate down if with the recent of \$77785         Image: Constraint of \$77786         Image: Constraint o																			
intercept         000800 07278         Image: Control of the control o		used to	o calcu	late column E															
Intercept         692/05         Image: Construction of the const		slope		698560															
SUMMARY LUTPUT       Image: statistics       Image		interce	ept	672785															
SUMMARY OUTPUT   <																			
SUMMARY OUTPUTIndex				Y = 698560 (X)	+ 672785														
SUMMARY FUTPUT         Image in the second sec	<u></u>																		
Regression         Statistics         Index (Construction)	SUMIN	1ARY	00	IPUI															
Regression Statistics         Image: marked state in the state i																			
Multiple F       0.996921535       Image: constraint of the second seco	Regr	essio	on S	tatistics															
R Square0.993852548Image: square0.990778821Image: squareImage: square </td <td>Multip</td> <td>ole F</td> <td>0.9</td> <td>96921535</td> <td>5</td> <td></td>	Multip	ole F	0.9	96921535	5														
Adjusted0.990778821Image: constraint of the sector o	R Squa	are	0.9	93852548	:														
Standard 11.090301094Image: standard 1Image: standard	Adjust	ted	0.9	90778821															
Observati4	Standa	ard I	1.0	90301094															
ANOVAImage: standard ErrorK statFgnificanceFImage: standard ErrorK statFgnificanceFImage: standard ErrorImage: standard ErrorK statP-valueImage: standard ErrorK statP-valueImage: standard ErrorImage: standard ErrorK statP-valueImage: standard ErrorImage: standard ErrorImage: standard ErrorK statP-valueImage: standard ErrorImage: standar	Obser	vati		4															
ANOVA         Image: standard Error $KS$ $KS$ $F$ $grificance$ $K$ $K$ Regressio         1         384.370162         384.3702         323.338         0.003078 $K$ $K$ $K$ Residual         2         2.377512953         1.188756 $K$																			
df         SS         MS         F         gnificance F         lease         leas	ANOV	Ά																	
Regressio1384.370162384.3702323.3380.003078Image: constraint of the symbol c				df		SS		N	1S	F		gnificance	F						
Residual         2         2.377512953         1.188756         Image: constraint of the state of the	Regre	ssio		1		384	.370162	384	.3702	323.3	338	0.003078							
Total         3         386.747675         Image: constraint of the state of the stat	Residu	ual		2		2.377	7512953	1.18	88756										
CoefficientsStandard Errort StatP-valueCower 95%Uper 95%wer 95.0%per 95.0%Intercept0.0715717860.8433651090.0848650.940099-3.557143.700279-3.557143.700279X Variable0.9938514480.05527046117.98160.0030780.7560421.2316610.7560421.231661MarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcina0.0030780.7560421.2316610.7560421.231661MarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcina0.0030780.7560421.2316610.7560421.231661MarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcina0.0560421.2316610.7560421.231661MarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcina1.2316610.7560421.231661MarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcinaMarcina1.2316610.7560421.231661Marcina	Total			3		386	.747675												
Coefficients         Standard Error         t Stat         P-value         Lower 95%         Upper 95%         per 95.09         pper 95.09           Intercept         0.071571786         0.843365109         0.084865         0.940099         -3.55714         3.700279         -3.55714         3.700279         -3.55714         3.700279           X Variable         0.993851448         0.055270461         17.9816         0.003078         0.756042         1.231661         0.756042         1.231661         0.756042         1.231661           Marcine         Marcine <td></td>																			
Intercept       0.071571786       0.843365109       0.084865       0.940099       -3.55714       3.700279       -3.55714       3.700279         X Variable       0.993851448       0.055270461       17.9816       0.003078       0.756042       1.231661       0.756042       0.756042       0.756042       0.756042       1.231661       0.756042			Сое	efficients	Sto	andara	Error	t S	tat	P-valu	Ie	Lower 95%	Upper	<sup>-</sup> 95%	ower 95.0%	pper s	95.0%		
X Variable         0.993851448         0.055270461         17.9816         0.003078         0.756042         1.231661         0.756042         1.231661           Image: Market	Interc	ept	0.0	71571786	5	0.843	365109	0.08	84865	0.9400	)99	-3.55714	3.70	0279	-3.55714	3.70	0279		
Image: Single state in the	X Varia	able	0.9	93851448		0.055	5270461	17	.9816	0.0030	)78	0.756042	1.23	1661	0.756042	1.23	1661		
RESIDUAL OUTPUT       Image: Constraint of the second																			
Dbservatio         Predicted Y         Residuals         Image: Constraint of the state of the sta	RESID	UAL	ουτ	PUT															
1     -0.88560919     0.885609195       2     7.516971152     -0.846971152       3     13.98079567     -0.680795674       4     25.95784237     0.642157632	been	atio	Dre	dicted V		Rocidu	als												
1       -0.00000000000000000000000000000000000	JUSEI VI	1		88560010		0 00	60010E				_								
3     13.98079567     -0.680795674       4     25.95784237     0.642157632		1 2	-0.	16971157		-0.846	3071157												
4 25.95784237 0.642157632		∠ ۲	12	98079567	,	-0.620	)79567/				_								
		4	25	95784237	, ,	0.647	157632				_								

Tank 38 HTF-38-20-103 (45 mL) and HTF 38-20-104 (15 mL) locked SAM experiment with  $D_2O$ , benzilic acid, pH adjustment and ion exchange titanates – detail in appendix B (32 scans @ 9 seconds a scan) (section 3.9)

		R&	D Directions				R	eference:	PS PL-A	P-4006
	1 3 4 5 N	PI: Date Wor Appl 0123 Iethod	Thomas White 2. : <u>1/25/262</u> Cus k Group and Location: Analyt licable Reference Documents: 6. NMR (tan) NMR tubes for Fernando Fo	Task Title: Analys tomer Name: ical Development, L1 Manual, AD Po <b>k 38)</b> onduer	Bidg. 773A rocedure 231	Tank 3 , Lab E 10 Anal	8 A 3134 ysis o	nalyst: f Solutions	LW/ by IC; HAS	/ # SRNL-HA-
	Г	# [	Sample	glycolate mg/l	cid. m	<b>₽/</b> 1	он м			
1	+	1	Tank 38 G0/B20	0.0	10	7	5/5	011, 141		
	┢	2	Tank 38 G50/B20	50.0	19	3.8	-+			
	H	3	Tank 38 G25/B20	25.6	19	).2	+			
8	H	4	Tank 38 G13B20	13.0	19	).5	+			
495	F	5	Tank 38 G/B	0.0	0.	.0	+			
	1 1	6	Control	50.0	18	3.8		0.5		
		7	Blk	0.0	0.0			0.5		
	•	8	Tank 38 G5/B20 from 1	5.0	20	20.0				
	F	9	Tank 38 G1/B20 from 1	1.0	).0					
	1	0	Tank 38 G20/B20 from 5	20.0	20	).0				
	-	5 /I so	Sample Tank 38 G20/B20 (1000 gly) Tank 38 G5/B20 Tank 38 G1/B20 end to Fernando Fonduer	100 glycolate, mL 0.030 0.080 i <sup>c+</sup> 0.015 i <sup>S</sup> F. Fonduer Tank 38 sau Corrosive Date	1000 Benzilic, mL 0.030 0.030 0.030	Tk m (5) (1) U)	38, L 1.50 1.50	V, mL 1.56 1.61 1.55	gly spike, mg/L 19.2 5.0 1.0	benz spike, mg/L 19.23 18.63 19.42
7										

														estimated																
70	65	60	55	50	45	40	35	30	25	20	15	10	ы	0	-2	assumed of	Y =287936()	2 sigma err												
20459699	19020019	17580339	16140659	14700979	13261299	11821619	10381939	8942259	7502579	6062899	4623219	3183539	1743859	304178.9	-271693	calculated	X) + 304178	or bars on	devsq	average						10	_			
345391.2285	311348.7649	278603.7056	247671.1828	219319.4553	194679.3539	175322.8361	163141.5384	159784.9958	165790.0687	180223.3824	201279.9217	227124.9984	256314.1462	287831.7857	300928.7959	2 sigma	.9	regression (note	2098	30.7	66.7	33.3	16.7	6.20	0	spike	ng/L	Example of stand	HTF-38-20-103	32 scans, 9s
20805109.42	19331385.57	17858959.13	16388345.23	14920312.13	13455990.65	11996952.76	10545090.08	9102052.165	7668375.862	6243127.799	4824502.962	3410666.662	2000174.433	592010.696	29235.15562	Calc y + 2 sigma		e that only measu			1955943(	9831356	4942663	2261039		HNMR Height		dard addition		
20114326.95	18708688.04	17301751.72	15893002.87	3 14481673.22	13066631.94	11646307.09	3 10218807.01	8782482.174	7336795.724	5882681.034	4421943.118	2956416.665	3 1487546.141	16347.12454	-572622.4363	Calc y - 2 sigma		red points were in						Ţ						
											/-intercept							cluded!)												
												SSX	Average X	Se	Observati	intercept,	Slope, m	Defined va												
							=(m*N7+k	=(m*N7+k	=t*SYX*SC		t	XSS	XAVG	SYX	n	σ	m	alues												
							o)-P7	o)+P7	QRT(1/n+(N7		2	2097.719	30.71667	178535.8	б	304178.9	287936.3													
									<sup>،</sup> -XAVG)^2/۶																					
									SX)																					

#### Tank 38 Error analysis

#### SRNL-STI-2021-00267 Revision 0

#### SRNL-STI-2021-00267 Revision 0

## Tank 38 linear regression for LOQ and LOD

			v		v						
			X alculated		Ŷ						
	measured	linea	ar regressi	iobn							
Ŗ	oeak height	ir	nstrument	t			peform	regression of i	nstrument respo	nse in ng (x) to ac	tual ng (y)
	(counts)		response		actual		see asso	ociated spreads	heet for results		
	<u> </u>		(mg/L)	(	(mg/L)		the LOO	= 10 x (Std erro	or on intercept /	slope)	
	0 2261039		-1.05641		62		the LOD	= 3.3 x (Std err	or on intercept /	siope)	
	/9/2661		0.75017		0.2		100				
	4042001		16.1094		16.7		1.00				
	9831356		33.0878		33.3		4.38		1.45		
	19559430		66.8734		66.7						
used to calcula	ate column E		1								
slope	287936										
mercept	504176									_	
Y	=287936(X) + 3	04178.9								<u> </u>	
SUMMAR	Y OUTPUT	-									
Rearess	ion Statist	tics									
Multinle	F 0 99975	4713									
R Square	0.99950	9486									
Adjusted	0.99934	5981									
Standard	1 0 68293	6529									
Obconvot	:	0325 E									
Observat	1										
ANOVA											
	df			SS		MS	F	gnificanc	e F		
Regressio	)	1		2851.130	571	2851.131	6113.029	4.61E-0	6		
Residual		3		1.399206	906	0.466402					
Total		4		2852.529	778						
	Coefficie	ents	Stan	dard Erro	or	t Stat	P-value	Lower 95	Upper 95%	60 wer 95.0%	pper 95.0%
Intercept	0.44282	9215		0.43420	382	1.019865	0.382869	-0.93	9 1.82466	-0.939	1.82466
X Variabl	e 0.99049	4507		0.012668	461	78.18586	4.61E-06	0.95017	8 1.030811	0.950178	1.030811
RESIDUAI											
bconuntic	Dradict	d V	D	ociduale							
vuser vulla		20 T	RE		7/7						
-		3747 1000		0.00353	000						
	1,1/439	4009	-(	0.974394	009						
	3 16.3991	2482		0.26/541	.848						
4	33.2161	4507		0.117188	265						
5	66.6805	3944	-(	0.013872	774						

#### **Distribution:**

cj.bannochie@srnl.doe.gov alex.cozzi@srnl.doe.gov samuel.fink@srnl.doe.gov Brenda.Garcia-Diaz@srnl.doe.gov connie.herman@srnl.doe.gov dennis.jackson@srnl.doe.gov Joseph.Manna@srnl.doe.gov daniel.mccabe@srnl.doe.gov Gregg.Morgan@srnl.doe.gov frank.pennebaker@srnl.doe.gov Amy.Ramsey@srnl.doe.gov William.Ramsey@SRNL.DOE.gov eric.skidmore@srnl.doe.gov michael.stone@srnl.doe.gov Boyd.Wiedenman@srnl.doe.gov **Records Administration (EDWS)** david.diprete@srnl.doe.gov fernando.fondeur@srnl.doe.gov Anthony.Howe@srnl.doe.gov Seth.hunter@srnl.doe.gov dan.lambert@srnl.doe.gov brian02.looney@srnl.doe.gov chris.martino@srnl.doe.gov Gregg.Morgan@srnl.doe.gov William.Ramsey@SRNL.DOE.gov whitney.riley@srnl.doe.gov edward.sadowski@srnl.doe.gov Matthew.Siegfried@srnl.doe.gov thomas02.white@srnl.doe.gov Mary.Whitehead@srnl.doe.gov Wesley.Woodham@srnl.doe.gov robin.young@srnl.doe.gov

MARIA.RIOS-ARMSTRONG@SRS.GOV edwin.ball@srs.gov Helen.bovd@srs.gov Kevin.Brotherton@srs.gov Bill.clark@srs.gov thomas.colleran@srs.gov joseph.copeland@srs.gov Jefferv.crenshaw@srs.gov Richard.Edwards@srs.gov Daniel.Eitreim@srs.gov Terri.fellinger@srs.gov Joseph.fields@srs.gov James.folk@srs.gov Curtis.Gardner@srs.gov Jeffery.gillam@srs.gov Barbara.hamm@srs.gov robert.hoeppel@srs.gov bill.holtzscheiter@srs.gov Thomas.Huff@srs.gov john.iaukea@srs.gov Spencer.Isom@srs.gov Vijav.Jain@srs.gov Jeremiah.Ledbetter@srs.gov roger.mahannah@srs.gov] Andrew.Marvel@srs.gov Anna.Murphy@srs.gov john.occhipinti@srs.gov tony.polk@srs.gov jeff.ray@srs.gov Christine.Ridgeway@srs.gov Anthony.Robinson@srs.gov azadeh.samadi-dezfouli@srs.gov Hasmukh.shah@srs.gov Mark-a.smith@srs.gov Aaron.staub@srs.gov patricia.suggs@srs.gov thomas.temple@srs.gov Kenneth.wells@srs.gov